THE UNIVERSITY OF CALGARY

Electrophysiological and Neurochemical Effects of Hydrogen Sulphide

by

Barbara Skrajny

A THESIS

SUBMITTED TO THE FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCE

DEPARTMENT OF MEDICAL SCIENCE

CALGARY, ALBERTA

October, 1993

© Barbara Skrajny



National Library of Canada

Acquisitions and Bibliographic Services Branch

395 Wellington Street Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0N4 Bibliothèque nationale du Canada

Direction des acquisitions et des services bibliographiques

395, rue Wellington Ottawa (Ontario) K1A 0N4

Your lile Votre rélérence

Our file Notre référence

The author has granted an irrevocable non-exclusive licence allowing the National Library of Canada to reproduce, loan, distribute or sell copies of his/her thesis by any means and in any form or format, making this thesis available to interested persons.

The author retains ownership of the copyright in his/her thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without his/her permission.

anadä

L'auteur a accordé une licence irrévocable et exclusive non à la Bibliothèque permettant Canada de nationale du reproduire, prêter, distribuer ou vendre des copies de sa thèse de quelque manière et sous quelque forme que ce soit pour mettre des exemplaires de cette disposition thèse à des la personnes intéressées.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur qui protège sa thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

ISBN 0-315-93978-8

Barbano

Dissertation Abstracts International is arranged by broad, general subject categories. Please select the one subject which most nearly describes the content of your dissertation. Enter the corresponding four-digit code in the spaces provided.

COL DOL XI \sim

SUBJECT TERM

SUBJECT CODE

Subject Categories

Name

THE HUMANITIES AND SOCIAL SCIENCES

COMMUNICATIONS AND THE ARTS

Architecture	0/29
Art History	0377
Cinema	0900
Dance	0378
Fine Arts	0357
Information Science	0723
lournalism	0391
Library Science	0399
Mass Communications	0708
Music	0413
Speech Communication	0459
Theater	046

EDUCATION

General	.0515
Administration	0514
Adult and Continuing	0516
Agricultural	0517
	0273
Bilingual and Multicultural	0282
Business	0282
Community Collogo	0275
Curriculum and Instruction	0727
Early Childhood	0519
Elementary	0524
Elemeniary	0324
Cutalance	0510
tu bh	0200
	0745
Higher	0/40
History or	.0520
Home Economics	.02/0
Industrial	.0521
Language and Literature	.02/9
Mathematics	.0280
Music	.0522
Philosophy of	.0998
Physical	0523

Psychology Reading Religious Sciences 0535 0714 Sciences Secondary Social Sciences Sociology of Special Teacher Training Technology Tests and Measurements Vocational 0533 0534 0340 0529 0710 0288 0747

LANGUAGE, LITERATURE AND LINGUISTICS

0679
0289
0290
0291
0401
0274
0293
029/
0298
0316
0591
0305
0352
0355
0593
0314

Philosophi, keligion and	
THEOLOGY	
Philosophy Policion	0422
General	0318
Biblical Studies	0321
Cleray	0319
History of	0320
Philosophy of	0322
Theology	0469
SOCIAL SCIENCES	
American Studies	0323
Anthropology	0020
Archaeology	0324
Cultural	0326
Physical	0327
Business Administration	001/
General	0310
Accounting	0272
Banking	0770
Management	0454
Marketina	0338
Canadian Studies	0385
Economics	
General	0501
Agricultural	0503
Commerce-Business	0505
Finance	0508
History	0509
Labor	0510
Theory	0511
Folklore	0358
Geography	0366
Gerontology	0351
History	
General	0578

Ancient	.05/9
Medieval	.0581
Modern	0582
Black	0328
African	0331
Aria Australia and Oceania	0337
Canadian	0332
	0334
European	.0335
Latin American	.0336
Middle Eastern	.0333
United States	.0337
History of Science	0585
aw.	0398
Political Science	
General	0615
International Law and	.0013
Polotions	0414
Dublia Administration	0010
Public Administration	.0017
Recreation	.0814
Social Work	.0452
Sociology	
General	.0626
Criminology and Penology	.0627
Demography	.0938
Ethnic and Racial Studies	0631
Individual and Family	
Studies	0628
Industrial and Labor	.0020
Polations	0420
Public and Sacial Wolferra	0420
Fublic and Social Weitare	.0030
Social Structure and	0700
_ Development	0/00
Iheory and Methods	.0344
Transportation	.0709
Urban and Regional Planning	.0999
Women's Studies	.0453

THE SCIENCES AND ENGINEERING

BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES Agriculture

General	
Aaronomy	0285
Animal Culture	and
Nutrition	0475
Animal Patholo	gy
Food Science o	ind
Technology .	
Forestry and W	/ildlife 0478
Plant Culture	0479
Dian Dalada	0400
Plant Pathology	/
Plant Physiolog	y0817
Range Manage	ement
Wood Technol	nav
Biology	-9/
General	0304
General	
Anatomy	
Biostatistics	
Botany	
Cell	
Ecology	0329
Entomology	0353
Canadian	0000
Generics	
Limnology	
Microbiology .	
Molecular	
Neuroscience .	
Oceanography	0416
Dhusialogiuping	0412
Filysiology	
Radiation	
Veterinary Scie	ence 0//8
Zoology	0472
Biophysics	
General	0786
Modical	0740
medicul	

EARTH SCIENCES

Biogoochomistay	0125
Diogeochemisny	0420
Geochemistry	N66U
060616111317	.0770

Geodesy	.0370
Geology	.0372
Geophysics	.0373
Hydrológy	.0388
Mineralogy	.041
Paleobotany	.034
Paleoecoloáy	.0420
Paleontology	.0418
Paleozoology	.098
Palynology	.042
Physical Geography	.036
Physical Oceanography	.0413
HEALTH AND ENVIRONMENTAL	L
SCIENCES	

JULIUCED	
Environmental Sciences	0768
Health Sciences	
General	0566
Audiology	0300
Chemotherapy	. 0992
Dentistry	0567
Education	0350
Hospital Management	0769
Human Development	0758
Immunology	0982
Medicine and Surgery	0564
Mental Health	0347
Nursina	0569
Nutrition	0570
Obstetrics and Gynecology	0380
Occupational Health and	
Therapy	0354
Ophthalmology	0381
· · Pathology	057
Pharmacology	0419
Pharmacy	0572
Physical Therapy	0382
Public Health	0573
Radiology	057
Recreation	057

Speech Pathology	0460
Toxicology	0383
lome Economics	0386

PHYSICAL SCIENCES

Pure Sciences Chemistry

General	0485
Agricultural	07/9
Analytical	
Biochemistry	0400
Inorganic	0407
Nuclear	0720
Organia	0/ JO
Dharmanoutinal	0470
Physical Physical	
	0494
Polymer	0493
	0/34
	0405
nysics	0/05
General	0605
Acoustics	0986
Astronomy and	
Astrophysics	0606
Atmospheric Science	0608
Atomic	0748
Electronics and Electricity	0607
Elementary Particles and	
High Energy	0798
Fluid and Plasma	0759
Molecular	0609
Nuclear	0610
Optics	0752
Radiation	0756
Solid State	0611
Statistics	0463
Applied Sciences	
Applied Sciences	0044
Abblied wechanics	0340
Computer Science	0984

Engineering	
General	0537
Aerospace	0538
Agricultural	0539
Automotive	0540
Biomedical	0541
Chemical	0542
Civil	0543
Electronics and Electrical	0544
Heat and Thermodynamics .	0348
Hydraulic	0545
Industrial	0546
Marine	0547
Materials Science	0794
Mechanical	0548
Metallurgy	0743
Mining	0551
Nuclear	0552
Packaging	0549
Petroleum	0/65
Sanitary and Municipal	0554
System Science	
Georechnology	0428
Directions Research	0/90
Toutile Technology	
rexilie reclinology	0794

PSYCHOLOGY

General	0621
Behavioral	0384
Clinical	0622
Developmental	0620
Experimental	0623
Industrial	0624
Personality	0625
Physiological	0989
Psýchobiology	0349
Psychometrics	0632
Social	0451

Dissertation Abstracts International est organisé en catégories de sujets. Veuillez s.v.p. choisir le sujet qui décrit le mieux votre thèse et inscrivez le code numérique approprié dans l'espace réservé ci-dessous.

SUJET

CODE DE SUJET

Catégories par sujets

HUMANITÉS ET SCIENCES SOCIALES

COMMUNICATIONS ET LES ARTS

Architecture	.0729
Beaux-arts	.0357
Bibliothéconomie	.0399
Cinéma	.0900
Communication verbale	.0459
Communications	0708
Danse	.0378
Histoire de l'art	.0377
lournalisme	.0391
Musique	.0413
Sciences de l'information	.0723
Théâtre	0465

ÉDUCATION

LAOCHUM	
Généralités	515
Administration	0514
Art	0273
Collèges communautaires	0275
Commerce	0688
Économie domestique	0278
Éducation permanente	0516
Éducation préscolaire	0518
Éducation sanitaire	0680
Enseignement garicole	0517
Enseignement bilingue et	
multiculture	0282
Enseignement industrie	0521
Enseignement primaire	0524
Enseignement professionnel	0747
Enseignement religieux	0527
Enseignement secondaire	0533
Enseignement spécial	0529
Enseignement supérieur	0745
Evaluation	0288
Finances	0277
Formation des enseignants	0530
Histoire de l'éducation	0520
I anguat at littérature	0270
Langues et mieraiore	02//

Authématiques 0280 Musique 0522 Orientation et consultation 0519 Philosophie de l'éducation 0998 Physique 0523 Programmes d'études et originament 0727 Programmes d'études et enseignement 0727 Psychologie 0525 Sciences 0714 Sociologie de l'éducation 0534 Technologie 0710

LANGUE, LITTÉRATURE ET LINGUISTIQUE

Modernes0291 Littérature Généralités 0401 Romane0313 Slave et est-européenne0314

PHILOSOPHIE, RELIGION ET

Philosophie	0422
Religion	0010
Généralités	0318
<u>Clerge</u>	
Etudes bibliques	0321
Histoire des religions	0320
Philosophie de la religion	0322
Théologie	0469

SCIENCES SOCIALES

Ancienne0579

SCIENCES ET INGÉNIERIE

SCIENCES BIOLOGIQUES Agriculture

Généralités	0473
Agronomia	0285
Alimentation at technologia	.0200
Alimentation el technologie	0250
	0337
Sulture	
Elevage et alimentation	.04/5
Exploitation des peturages	.0///
Pathologie animale	.04/0
Pathologie vegetale	.0480
Physiologie végétale	.0817
Sylviculture et faune	.0478
Téchnologie du bois	.0746
Biologie	
Généralités	.0306
Anatomie	.0287
Biologie (Statistiques)	.0308
Biologie moléculaire	.0307
Botanique	0309
Cellule	0379
Écologie	0329
Entomologie	0353
Génétique	0360
Limpologie	0703
Microbiologia	0/10
Naurologie	0317
Océanographio	0416
Developing	0410
Prediction	.0433
Kadiation	.0021
Science vererindire	.0//0
20010gie	.04/2
Biophysique	070/
Generalites	.0/86
Medicale	.0/60

SCIENCES DE LA TERRE

Biogéochimie		U425
Géochimie		0996
Géodésie		0370
Géographie physique	e	0368

SCIENCES DE LA SANTÉ ET DE L'ENVIRONNEMENT

Généralités Administration des hipitaux Alimentation et nutrition Audiologie Chimiothérapie Développement humain Développement humain Enseignement Médecine du travail et Thérapie Médecine et utravail et Thérapie Obstétrique et gynécologie Ophtalmologie)566)769)570)300)992
Développement humain Enseignement Immunologie Médecine du travail et Thérapie Médecine et chirurgie Obstétrique et gynécologie Ophtalmologie	1547
thérapie)758)350)982)575
Pathologie)354)564)380)381)460)571
Pharmacie)572)419)382)574)347
Soins infirmiers)569)383

SCIENCES PHYSIQUES

Aaricole

Sciences Pures	
Chimie	
Genéralités0485	
Biochimie 487	
Chimie aaricole	
Chimie analytique0486	
Chimie minérale 0488	
Chimie nuclégire 0738	
Chimie organique 0490	
Chimie pharmaceutique 0/91	
Physical Distribution 0494	
PolymCros 0495	
Padiation 0754	
Mathématiques 0405	
Dhuriques	
Cánáralitán 0405	
Actousidue	
Astronomie er	
astrophysique	
Electronique et electricite 000/	
Fluides et plasma	
Méléorologie	
Optique0752	
Particules (Physique	
nucléaire)0798	
Physique atomique	
Physique de l'état solide 0611	
Physique moléculaire	
Physique nucléaire	
Radiation0756	
Statistiques0463	
Seioneos Annliqués Et	
recunologie	
ntormatique0984	
ngénierie	
Généralités	

Automobile0540

Biomédicale	.0541
Chaleur et ther modynamique	0348
Conditionnement	0.5.10
(Emballage)	.0549
Génie aérospatial	.0538
Génie chimique	.0542
Génie civil	.0543
Génie électronique et	
électrique	.0544
Génie industriel	0546
Génie mécanique	0548
Génie nuclégire	0552
Ingénierie des systämes	0790
Mécanique navale	0547
Métallurgie	0743
Science des matériaux	0794
Technique du nétrole	0745
Technique au periore	0551
Techniques conitaires et	.0551
rechniques sumaires er	0554
Technologie hudroulieur	0534
rechnologie hydraulique	0345
Mecanique appliquee	0340
Georechnologie	.0428
Matieres plastiques	0705
(Technologie)	.0795
Kecherche operationnelle	.0/96
Textiles et tissus (Technologie)	.0794
DOVALIAL AALT	

PSYCHOLOGIE

Jeneralites	.0621
Personnalité	.0625
^o sychobiologie	.0349
sychologie clinique	.0622
sychologie du comportement	.0384
sychologie du développement .	.0620
sýchologie expérimentale	.0623
sychologie industrielle	.0624
Psychologie physiologique	.0989
sýchologie sociale	.0451
sýchométrie	.0632

THE UNIVERSITY OF CALGARY FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES

The undersigned certify that they have read, and recommend to the Faculty of Graduate Studies for acceptance, a thesis entitled "Electrophysiological and Neurochemical Effects of Hydrogen Sulphide" submitted by Barbara Skrajny in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science.

Supervisor, Dr. S.H. Roth Department of Pharmacology and Therapeutics

Dr. R. Auer Department of Pathology

Dr. R.S. Hannah Department of Anatomy

Dr. R.S. Sainsbury Department of Psychology

Oct. 7, 1992

Date

ABSTRACT

The neurotoxic effects of high concentrations of hydrogen sulphide (H_2S) are well documented; however there are limited data on chronic exposure to low levels of this toxicant. The objective of this thesis was to determine the effects of low levels of H_2S on hippocampal electroencephalographic activity (theta) in correlation to changes in monoamine and amino acid levels.

It was demonstrated that exposure to low levels of H_2S produced an increase in total power of hippocampal theta activity in a dose dependent manner. Repeated exposure resulted in a cumulative effect on hippocampal theta that required 2-3 weeks for complete recovery. It was also shown that exposure to 100 ppm of hydrogen sulphide altered monoamine and amino acid levels in rat hippocampus, frontal cortex and cerebellum. It is postulated that the observed neurochemical and electrophysiological effects may be relevant to neurological symptoms described for humans following hydrogen sulphide intoxication.

iii

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank my supervisor, Dr. Sheldon H. Roth for sharing his knowledge and expertise and for his guidance and patience during my research. I would also like to thank Dr. R.S. Sainsbury for providing valuable advice and input. Lastly, I would like to acknowledge Ron Bennington and Naaznin Samanani for their technical support.

DEDICATION

This thesis is dedicated to my husband Andrzej and to my parents Halina and Kazimierz

TABLE OF CONTENTS

.

Approval pageii
Abstractiii
Acknowledgementiv
Dedicationv
Table of Contentsvi
List of Tablesix
List of Figuresx
1.0 INTRODUCTION1
1.1 Overview1
1.2 Physical and Chemical Properties of Hydrogen Sulphide2
1.3 Emission Sources of Hydrogen Sulphide: Exposure3
1.4 Uptake, Distribution and Elimination of H ₂ S5
1.5 Toxicology of Hydrogen Sulphide6
1.5.1 General Toxicological Considerations6
1.5.2 Neurotoxic Effects of Hydrogen Sulphide: Effects
on the Human9
1.5.3 Neurotoxic Effects on Experimental Animals10
1.6 Hippocampal Theta Activity as a Model to Study
Hydrogen Sulphide Neurotoxicity15
1.7 Anatomy and Electrophysiology of the Hippocampal
Formation17
1.7.1 Anatomy of the Hippocampal Formation17
1.7.2 Major Circuits of the Hippocampal Formation 21
1.8 Hippocampal Theta Rhythm24

1.8.1 Characteristics of Theta25
1.8.2 Generators, Topography and Cellular Mechanisms
of Theta Generation27
1.9 Hypothesis
1.10 Objectives
2.0 METHODS
2.1 Subjects
2.2 Surgical Procedure
2.3 Exposure
2.4 Recordings
2.5 Experimental Design35
2.6 Experiment with Detomidine
2.7 Spectral Analysis of Hippocampal EEG
2.8 Power Spectral Analysis: Theory
2.9 Histological Confirmation of Electrode Placement39
2.10 Neurotransmitter Analysis40
2.10.1 Monoamine Assay40
2.10.2 Amino Acid Assay41
2.11 Statistical Analysis42
3.0 RESULTS
3.1 Control
3.2 Exposure to 100 ppm of Hydrogen Sulphide54
3.2.1 Single Exposure to 100 ppm of Hydrogen Sulphide54
3.2.2 Repeated Exposure to 100 ppm of H ₂ S54
3.2.3 Recovery Following Repeated Exposure to 100 ppm
of H ₂ S72

.

3.3 Dose-response Relationship81	L
3.4 Effects of Hydrogen Sulphide Exposure on Hippocampal	
EEG Compared to Neocortical EEG	?
3.5 Effects of Hydrogen Sulphide Exposure on Detomidine-	
Induced Type 2 Hippocampal Theta Activity	?
3.6 Neurochemical Effects Following Hydrogen Sulphide	
Exposure	7
4.0 DISCUSSION105	5
4.1 General Considerations105	5
4.2 Cumulative Effects of Hydrogen Sulphide Exposure	
on Hippocampal Theta Activity	;
4.3 Neurochemical Effects of Hydrogen Sulphide Exposure107	7
4.4 Possible Cellular Mechanisms of Hippocampal Theta	
Activity	-
4.5 Possible Mechanism and Site of Action of H_2S on	
Hippocampal Theta Activity115	5
4.6 Involvement of Trace Metals120)
4.7 Hippocampal Theta Activity as an Electrophysiological	
Parameter for the Study of Neurotoxic Agents121	-
4.8 General Conclusions122	?
5.0 REFERENCES	L

LIST OF TABLES

Table	1	-	Properties of type 1 and 2 hippocampal theta
			activity
Table	2		Monoamine tissue levels in the hippocampus,
			frontal cortex and cerebellum of control and
			H ₂ S treated rats98
Table	3	-	Amino acid tissue levels in the hippocampus
			frontal cortex and cerebellum of control and
			H ₂ S treated rats101

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure	1	-	A schematic diagram of the intrahippocampal
			connections19
Figure	2	-	Example control recordings from the dentate
			gyrus region44
Figure	3	-	Example control recordings from the CA1
			region
Figure	4	-	Example power spectra of mobility data from the
			dentate gyrus region during control exposure48
Figure	5	-	Example power spectra of immobility data from
			the dentate gyrus region during control
			exposure
Figure	6	-	Total power of theta activity from the dentate
			gyrus and CA1 regions during control exposure52
Figure	7	-	Peak frequency of theta activity from the
			dentate gyrus and CA1 regions during control
			exposure
Figure	8	-	The percentage of total power in the frequency
			window of 4-12 Hz from the dentate gyrus and
			CA1 regions during control exposure57
Figure	9	-	Example recordings from the dentate gyrus and
			CA1 regions during the single exposure
			to H ₂ S
Figure	1	0	- Example recordings from the dentate gyrus

region during repeated exposure to H₂S.....61

- Figure 12 Example power spectra from the dentate gyrus region during repeated exposure to H₂S.....66
- Figure 13 Cumulative total power following repeated exposure to 100 ppm of H₂S.....68
- Figure 15 Recovery following H₂S exposure......73
- Figure 16 Total power of theta activity of two

trials of exposure to 100 ppm of H₂S.....75

- Figure 17 Dose dependent effects of H₂S on total power of theta activity from dentate gyrus region...77
- Figure 19 Example recordings from the hippocampus and neocortex during exposure to H₂S......83
- Figure 20 The effect of H₂S exposure on total power and peak frequency of neocortical EEG......85

- Figure 23 Example recordings of detomidine-induced EEG activity during exposure to H₂S.....91

Figure 24 - Example power spectra of detomidine-induced EEG activity during exposure to H₂S.....93

Figure 25 - Cumulative effect following repeated exposure to H_2S on detomidine-induced EEG activity....95

Figure 26 - Effects of H_2S exposure on monoamine levels...99

Figure 27 - Effects of H_2S exposure on amino acid levels.102

1.0 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Overview

The unpleasant odour and potential toxicity of hydrogen sulphide (H_2S) were noted early in human history. The first publication about its toxicity was published in 1713 by the father of occupational medicine Bernardo Ramazzini (Ramazzini, 1713). In his book titled *De Morbis Artificum (Diseases of Workers)*, Ramazzini described a painful inflammation of the eyes which was common among the cleaners of privies and cesspits. He hypothesized that the eye irritation was caused by some volatile acid released in the cleaning process (Ramazzini, 1713). Hydrogen sulphide itself was discovered later in the same century by Carl Wilhelm Scheele, a chemist from Sweden (Smith, 1989).

Animal experimentation on the effects of hydrogen sulphide began during the end of the 19th century. In 1863 Hoppe-Seyler (Smith, 1989) reported that passing a stream of pure hydrogen sulphide through a blood sample caused a formation of а greenish pigment, which he called sulphemoglobin. This observation led to the hypothesis that hydrogen sulphide was a blood poison analogous to carbon monoxide. In 1938 Belgian physiologists, the Heymans, (Smith, 1989) discovered that sulphide, cyanide and azide stimulate the chemoreceptors in the carotid body, and produce an increase in respiration. It was later demonstrated that

1

hydrogen sulphide as well as cyanide are potent inhibitors of cytochrome oxidase (Nicholls, 1975; Nicholls et al., 1976). Many experiments have been inspired by the analogy of hydrogen sulphide to hydrogen cyanide (Peterson, 1977; Wever et al., 1975), however, it has been demonstrated that the two chemicals may be toxicologically different, e.g. hydrogen sulphide has a greater tendency to produce pulmonary edema than cyanide (Beauchamp et al., 1984). Recently it was suggested that H_2S acts via mechanisms other than inhibition of cytochrome oxidase e.g. inhibition of monoamine oxidase (Warenycia et al., 1989b) or disruption of membrane lipids (Beck et al., 1983). Despite such a long history, the toxicology of hydrogen sulphide is still not fully understood, nor are the mechanisms of its toxicity or recovery.

1.2 Physical and Chemical Properties of Hydrogen Sulphide

Hydrogen sulphide is a gas, heavier than air with a density of 1.5392 g/litre at 0°C and atmospheric pressure. It burns in air with a pale blue flame and can be explosive when mixed with air in limits of 4.3% to 46% by volume (Beauchamp et al., 1984). H_2S can undergo two different types of oxidation reactions (Beauchamp et al., 1984); in the presence of oxygen, H_2S burns forming sulphur dioxide (equation 1.1), whereas with insufficient oxygen conditions it yields elemental sulphur (equation 1.2).

 $2H_2S + 3O_2 \rightarrow 2H_2O + 2SO_2$ (eq.1.1)

 $2H_2S + O_2 \rightarrow 2H_2O + 2S$ (eq. 1.2)

 H_2S is soluble in both aqueous and organic solvents such as alcohol, ether and glycerol. Because of its high lipid solubility, it can easily penetrate biological membranes. H_2S has a low boiling point (-60.8°C) and a low evaporation energy (4.46 cal/mol) (Beauchamp et al., 1984).

In aqueous solution, H_2S dissociates in two stages. The first dissociation results in the formation of hydrosulphide ion (equation 1.3) whereas dissociation of the second proton yields the sulphide ion (equation 1.4) (Beauchamp et al., 1984).

$$H_2S \rightarrow H^+ + HS^- \qquad (eq. 1.3)$$
$$HS^- \rightarrow H^+ + S^- \qquad (eq. 1.4)$$

The pK_a for the first dissociation step is 7.04, and 11.96 for the second stage. At physiologic pH (i.e. pH = 7.4) about onethird of H_2S exists in the undissociated form, and two-thirds as the HS^- ion. (Beauchamp et al., 1984).

1.3 Emission Sources of Hydrogen Sulphide: Exposure

Environmental H_2S is derived from both natural and industrial sources. It is one of the principal compounds involved in the natural cycle in the environment (National Research Council, 1979). H_2S results from bacterial anaerobic decomposition of both plant and animal proteinaceous material (Copper et al., 1976; Sittig, 1975), and occurs in natural gas deposits such as "sour gas", sewers, volcanic gases and

sulphur springs. Approximately 100 million tons of H_2S are released into the atmosphere annually from natural sources. Although the majority of atmospheric hydrogen sulphide is from natural origins (Beauchamp et al., 1984), human industrial activities are also a significant source of this gas. H_2S is also a by-product of a variety of industrial processes such as petrochemical refineries, natural gas plants, pulp and paper mills, viscose rayon producers and food processing plants. It was estimated that three million tons of H₂S a year were of industrial origin (Urone, 1976). Atmospheric concentration of this pollutant ranges from 0.00007 ppm (0.0001 mg/m^3) in urban areas to 0.07 ppm (0.01 mg/m^3) in areas near industrial sites (Beauchamp et al., 1984). Much higher concentrations of hydrogen sulphide have been measured during accidental release; for example, following the accidental release of H₂S in Poza Rica, Mexico in 1950 (McCabe and Clayton, 1952), the concentrations of H₂S were estimated to be in range 1000-2000 ppm $(1400-2800 \text{ mg/m}^3)$.

Several occupations are at high risk to exposure of high concentrations of hydrogen sulphide. According to the standards established by the National for Institute Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH) the concentration of H_2S at the work place should not exceed 10 ppm (14 mg/m³) for an 8 hour working shift (NIOSH, 1977). It is well known, however, that hazardous exposures to high concentrations do occur accidentally. In the pulp and paper industry, workers

4

have been exposed to significant concentrations of H_2S (Goyer, 1990). These concentrations correlate to the specific production processes and can be as high as 35 ppm (49 mg/m³), for example, in batch digester areas during manual wood loading (Goyer, 1990). Concentrations of hydrogen sulphide following accidental exposure in a work place can range from 100 ppm (140 mg/m³), in which a worker lost consciousness while sawing ebonite boards (Brown, 1969), to as high as 12000 ppm (17000 mg/m³) in a case of a truck driver who died while cleaning the tank used for transporting industrial waste (Simson and Simson, 1971).

1.4 Uptake, Distribution and Elimination of H₂S

The lung is the primary route of entry of H₂S into the body (Beauchamp et al., 1984)). Histochemical procedures have shown that inhaled H₂S is distributed to the brain, liver, kidneys, pancreas and small intestine (Voigt, 1955). The metabolism of hydrogen sulphide can be divided into three different pathways: (1) oxidation to sulphate; (2) methylation and (3) reaction with metallo- or disulphide-containing proteins (Beauchamp et al., 1984). It has been demonstrated in a number of studies that oxidation to sulphate and subsequent excretion by the kidneys is the major metabolic and excretory pathway (Dziewiatkowski, 1945). his study, Dziewiatkowski In (Dziewiatkowski, 1945) demonstrated that after oral administration of [³⁵S]-barium sulphide to rats, 50% of the

administered dose was excreted by the kidneys within 24 hours. The metabolites found in urine were sulphate or ethereal sulphate derivatives. Approximately 10% was excreted in the faeces and only 5% of the original dose remained in various tissues (Dziewiatkowski, 1945). The mechanisms of oxidation are not completely known, but it has been proposed that this metabolic pathway is enzymatically catalyzed by sulphide oxidase (Der-Garabedian, 1945 a and b). The sulphide oxidase activity has been found to be preferentially associated with the liver mitochondrial fraction (Barthomelew et al., 1980).

The second detoxification route is methylation of hydrogen sulphide to methanethiol and dimethylsulphide which are considered to be less toxic than H_2S . This reaction is catalyzed by thiol S-methyltransferase (Weisiger and Jakoby, 1980). The highest activity of this enzyme has been found in intestinal mucosa and liver (Weisiger and Jakoby, 1980).

The third biotransformation reaction of hydrogen sulphide is a combination with alkali metals present in metalloenzymes such as cytochrome oxidase. This reaction is regarded to be largely responsible for the toxic action of this gas (Beauchamp et al., 1984).

1.5 Toxicology of Hydrogen Sulphide

1.5.1 General Toxicological Considerations

Hydrogen sulphide is often referred to as a broadspectrum toxicant because it affects most of the organ

systems. Mucous membranes and tissues with a high oxygen demand, however, are the most susceptible to the toxic action of this agent. Although the mechanisms of its toxicity are not completely understood, it is believed that hydrogen sulphide is a potent cytochrome c oxidase inhibitor (Nicholls, 1975; Wever et al., 1975) even more potent than cyanide (Smith et al., 1977). It has been reported that cytochrome c oxidase is inhibited upon exposure with sulphide in vitro (Nicholls et al., 1976; Wever et al., 1975) and recently it has been demonstrated that exposure of rats to sublethal concentrations $H_{2}S$ (50-400 ppm; 70-560 mg/m³) produced significant of depression in the activity of cytochrome c oxidase and succinate oxidase in the mitochondrial fraction of lung tissue in vivo (Khan, et al. 1990). It has been proposed that hydrogen sulphide binds to ferric ion of cytochrome oxidase and thus inhibits this terminal enzyme of electron transport (Beauchamp et al., 1984). This results in cessation of energy production followed by cell death. Other studies (Beck et al., 1983) suggest that another mechanism of acute poisoning may be the disruption of critical disulphide bonds of membrane lipids which causes rapid neurological dysfunction and respiratory paralysis.

Hydrogen sulphide toxicity is concentration dependent. At low concentrations it produces local inflammatory and irritative effects on moist membranes of the eye and the respiratory system (Beauchamp et al., 1984). At higher

7

concentrations it can cause systemic intoxication that may lead to death (Smith et al., 1979). The most common reported toxic effect of this toxicant, eye irritation, is often referred to as "gas eye" resulting from exposures to 10 ppm (14 mg/m^3) or even 5 ppm (7 mg/m^3) (Elkins, 1950). "Gas eye" is manifested by pain, lacrimation and photophobia. A more severe form of this condition may lead to keratoconjunctivitis associated with vesiculation of the epithelium or even corneal ulceration that may cause permanent impaired vision (Beasley, 1963; Michal, 1950).

Hydrogen sulphide exerts an irritant action throughout the entire respiratory tract (Beauchamp et al., 1984). At low concentrations (50 - 200 ppm; 70 - 280 mg/m³) it causes rhinitis, pharyngitis, laryngitis and bronchitis (Milby, 1962). Exposure to high concentrations (200 - 300 ppm; 280 -420 mg/m³) has been associated with haemorrhagic pulmonary edema (Burnett et al., 1977). Another complication following exposure to H_2S is development of pneumonia, which has been related to the inhibitory effect of this gas on alveolar macrophages (Rogers and Ferrin, 1981). It has recently been reported that a population living downwind from a natural gas refinery exhibited an increase of respiratory symptoms, such as coughing, wheezing and dyspnea, compared to people living in a control reference area (Dales et al., 1989).

Animal studies have demonstrated that exposure to 1 (1.4 mg/m^3), 10 (14 mg/m^3) and 100 ppm (140 mg/m^3) for 8 hours per

day for 5 weeks had no effect on baseline measurements of airway resistance, dynamic compliance, tidal volume or minute volume (Hulbert, 1989). Histologic examinations of trachea and lungs following high level inhalation (100-500 ppm; 140-700 increased permeability of the mucosa to mq/m^3), revealed fashion related (Yang, 1991) and in а dose dextran abnormalities in pulmonary surfactant activity (Green et al., 1991). Other studies have shown that inhalation of 400 ppm (560 mg/m^3) induced necrosis and exfoliation of respiratory and olfactory mucosal cells (Lopez et al., 1988).

1.5.2 Neurotoxic Effects of Hydrogen Sulphide - Effects on the Human

exposure to hiqh neurotoxic effects of the The concentrations of hydrogen sulphide are well documented. Neurological symptoms of the exposure to concentrations about 500 ppm include sudden fatigue, convulsions, unconsciousness, and respiratory failure that may lead to death (Reiffenstein et al., 1992). Exposure to higher concentrations (1000 ppm) result in rapid collapse and respiratory paralysis (Beauchamp et al., 1984). After resuscitation, victims may exhibit motor disturbances, such as ataxia, tremor, and rigidity (Tvedt et al., 1991) as well as psychiatric disturbances including hallucinations and memory problems (Tvedt et al., 1991). It has also been reported that exposure to high concentrations of hydrogen sulphide causes prolongation of P-300 event-related

9

potentials latency (Wasch et al., 1989). The P-300 latency test is a useful measure in the detection of cognitive dysfunction, even if routine neurological examination results are normal (Goodin et al., 1983). This test is prolonged in patients with dementing illness. Chronic exposure to low levels of hydrogen sulphide have also been associated with numerous neurophysiological and neuropsychological effects. Among the most common symptoms are nervousness, drowsiness, poor memory, headache and sleep disturbances (Milby, 1962). A recent report (Gaitonde and Sellar, 1987) described a case of a 20 month old child who developed encephalopathy following exposure to H_2S at approximately 0.6 ppm (0.85 mg/m³). The healthy child exhibited gross truncal ataxia, previously choreoathetosis, and dystonia. Computed tomograms of the brain showed low density areas in both basal ganglia and surrounding white matter. All the clinical symptoms and tomogram abnormalities ceased spontaneously in 10 weeks.

1.5.3 Neurotoxic Effects on Experimental Animals

More than 60 years ago Schmitt and Beck (Schmitt and Beck, 1930) reported that sodium sulphide (a volatile salt of H_2S) could alter nerve conduction in a frog nerve-muscle preparation. In 1966, Lund and Wieland showed that exposure of three rhesus monkeys to 500 ppm (700 mg/m³) of hydrogen sulphide for 22 minutes produced necrosis of the cerebral cortex, reduction in Purkinje cells and focal gliosis (Lund and Wieland, 1966). Since that time many other studies have been conducted in order to investigate the possible site of action of H₂S on the nervous system.

It has been reported that acute i.p. treatment of adult male rats with sodium bisulphide in a dose two times higher than a lethal dose for 50% of the animals (twice the LD_{50} dose) increased the concentrations of alanine, aspartate, GABA, glutamate, glycine and taurine selectively in the brain stem, whereas no changes were detected in other brain areas (Kombian et al., 1988). These data correlate with a previous report by the same authors that sodium sulphide is selectively taken up by the brainstem (Warenycia et al., 1989a). In contrast, chronic exposure to low levels of H_2S (less than 75 ppm; 105 mg/m^3) during the critical phase of development (5th day of until day 21 after birth) depressed the gestation concentrations of aspartate, glutamate and GABA in the rat cerebrum (Hannah et al., 1989).

It has also been demonstrated that a high dose of sodium sulphide (twice the LD_{50} dose) increased norepinephrine (NE) and epinephrine (EP) levels in rat hippocampus and striatum (Warenycia et al., 1989b). In the brainstem, levels of all three catecholamines (NE, EP, dopamine) as well as 5hydroxytryptamine were increased. These changes were attributed to inhibition of monoamine oxidase (Warenycia et al., 1989b). Similar effects have been observed during chronic exposure to low levels of H_2S during development (Skrajny et al., 1993). Following the exposure to 75 ppm (105 mg/m³), both serotonin and norepinephrine levels were increased in the cerebellum as well as the frontal cortex.

In vitro neuronal preparations have been used as models to study the mechanism of action of hydrogen sulphide. The rat hippocampal preparation is of particular interest because it may relate to the memory losses that have been described in survivors of H₂S poisoning. In the experiment by Baldelli and coworkers (Baldelli et al., 1989 and 1990) hippocampal CA1 neurons have been studied using intracellular recordings in the current-clamp mode. Hippocampal slices were superfused with CSF solution containing 27-200 μ M NaHS (Baldelli et al., concentration-dependent membrane 1990). NaHS caused а hyperpolarization and reduction in membrane resistance. Upon hyperpolarization was noted. washout, а further Extracellularly recorded population spikes and EPSP field intracellular EPSPs revealed a well as potentials as depression of synaptic transmission produced by NaHS (Baldelli et al., 1989). It was suggested that the reduction in membrane resistance was probably due to activation of Na⁺/K⁺ ATPase whereas hyperpolarization was the result of the opening of K^{+} channels (Baldelli et al., 1990). The type of potassium involved, however, remains to be determined. channels Pharmacological studies have excluded involvement of the "delayed rectifier" potassium channel, the fast transient voltage dependent "A" current, the neurotransmitter-regulated "M" channel, or the Ca²⁺-activated nonspecific ion channel (Baldelli et al., 1990). The involvement of the ATP sensitive potassium conductance is also unlikely, since injection of ATP did not alter sulphide-induced hyperpolarization (Baldelli et al., 1990); however, the mechanism of action of this channel per se is not well understood.

Similar changes of membrane excitability have been demonstrated in hippocampal slices during anoxic or hypoxic conditions (Krnjevic and Xu, 1990). Brief periods of anoxia in hippocampal CA1 neurons result in hyperpolarization. In addition a decrease in resistance and excitability, as well as depression of synaptic potentials (especially inhibitory postsynaptic potentials) can also occur (Leblond and Krnjevic, 1989). The effects are not fully blocked by any of the potassium channel antagonists, including cesium, 4aminopyridine (4-AP), tetraethylammonium (TEA), quinine and apamine (Leblond and Krnjevic, 1989). It has been postulated that anoxic conditions lead to a rise of cytosolic-free Ca⁺ and increase in the opening of the Ca-activated potassium channels (Krnjevic and Xu, 1990). Since hydrogen sulphide is a potent inhibitor of cytochrome c oxidase, it can be postulated that the electrophysiological effects observed in CA1 neurons following treatment with sulphide are simply due to anoxic conditions caused by the inhibition of the oxidative metabolism. Pharmacological studies (Baldelli et al. 1990), however, revealed that hydrogen sulphide acts by other than metabolic inhibition. The hyperpolarization induced by sulphide application was found to be sensitive to TEA, whereas potassium channels involved in anoxic changes were not blocked by TEA. The effects of sulphide and anoxia then, however similar, are probably achieved by different cellular mechanisms (Reiffenstein et al., 1992).

It has been reported that dorsal raphe neurons respond to NaHS exposure in a manner similar to that of hippocampal CA1 cells; hyperpolarization following the application of NaHS, and further hyperpolarization after washout of the sulphide (Kombian et al., 1993). In some dorsal neurons, a blockade of hyperpolarization with Ba^{2+} and Cs^+ revealed an underlying depolarizing current (Kombian et al., 1993).

In order to study the effect of hydrogen sulphide on tetrodoxin (TTX)-sensitive Na⁺ channels, the patch-clamp method was used on murine neuroblastoma cells (clone N1E-115 derived from sympathetic ganglia) (Warenycia et al., 1989c). NaHS alone failed to alter the TTX-sensitive Na⁺ channels; however, in combination with taurine or cysteic acid it inhibited the channels completely and reversibly. Both taurine and cysteine alone did not affect these sodium channels.

The crayfish receptor has been utilized as another model to study hydrogen sulphide neurotoxicity (Roth and Hannah, 1989). Using extracellular recording techniques, the effects of sodium sulphide, sodium bisulphide and gaseous hydrogen sulphide were studied on the physiological (stretch) and chemically-induced firing activity of the neuron. It was observed that sulphide salts altered the discharge of the sensory neuron in a complex time-dependent manner. Sulphide caused an initial block of action potentials (APs), followed by a prolonged enhancement of AP amplitude, and another inhibition after washout of sulphide. This complex action of sulphide on a sensory neuron strongly suggests that multiple sites and mechanisms of action may be involved.

In summary, hydrogen sulphide appears to produce its neurotoxic effects via several different mechanisms. It may hypopolarize neurons by opening potassium channels; reduce the membrane resistance due to the activation of Na⁺ K⁺/ATPase; and alter the neurotransmitter content in various brain regions in both adult and developing animals.

1.6. Hippocampal Theta Activity as a Model to Study Hydrogen Sulphide Neurotoxicity.

To further the studies of hydrogen sulphide neurotoxicity, the effects of this gas were examined on the in vivo rat hippocampal theta activity. Theta activity is the most characteristic electroencephalographic (EEG) activity of the hippocampus recorded *in vivo* (Bland, 1986). It has been related to such behavioral states as arousal, anxiety, awareness, sensory input, learning and memory. Since many of these properties appear to be relevant and significant to the state of H₂S poisoning, the hippocampal formation may prove to be an ideal electrophysiological model system for the study of H_2S neurotoxicity. Furthermore, the hippocampus is well characterized both morphologically and electrophysiologically (Lopes da Silva et al., 1990; Amaral and Witter, 1989, O'Keefe and Nadel, 1978)

The in vitro hippocampal slice preparation has been used successfully to study the mechanism of action of hydrogen sulphide (Baldelli et al., 1989, 1990). Furthermore it was recently proposed as a model for the study of neurotoxicity in general (Fountain et al., 1990). The slice preparation offers many advantages: multiple tests of a variety of neuronal properties can be performed using a single slice; it preserves the classic trisynaptic neuronal circuit, and offers an easy access for electrophysiological, pharmacological and toxicological manipulation. It also presents several disadvantages. For example the *in vitro* slice preparation is deprived of afferent inputs, as well as efferents connecting the hippocampal formation with other structures of the brain.

The *in vivo* system provides several advantages over the hippocampal slice preparation. The whole animal preparation allows the use of inhalation exposure, which in the case of hydrogen sulphide, is the major route of intoxication. Inhalation exposure preserves the major site of entry (lung) as well as its distribution to different organs, and allows for biotransformation and elimination. The presence of the intact blood brain barrier is another factor that must be taken into account while studying the neurotoxic effects of xenobiotics (Douglas and Doyle, 1991). This preparation also allows the investigation of the effects of chronic exposure.

Electroencephalographic studies have been recognized as a valuable tool in neurotoxicology (Fox et al., 1982). It has been postulated that EEG activity may be indicative of specific aspects of behaviour, thus, changes in EEG should reflect the alteration in behaviour and vice versa (Fox et al., 1982). The study of hippocampal EEG, and "theta activity" in particular, offers the additional advantage of relatively direct extrapolation to dysfunction of learning, memory and other behavioral and cognitive processes (Grastyan, 1959; Vanderwolf, 1988). Thus it is proposed that the hippocampal theta activity in the freely moving animal may be used as an valuable test to investigate the neurotoxic effects of hydrogen sulphide as well as other toxicants.

1.7 Anatomy and Electrophysiology of the Hippocampal Formation 1.7.1. Anatomy of the Hippocampal Formation.

The hippocampal formation occupies a large portion of the rat forebrain. It consists of four cortical regions: dentate gyrus (fascia dentata), hippocampus proper (Ammon's horn), the subicular complex and entorhinal cortex (Amaral, 1989). A schematic of the hippocampal formation is presented in Figure 1. Based on the classical studies of Ramon y Cajal (Cajal, 1955) several internal layers of the hippocampus proper can be

differentiated (Lopes da Silva et al., 1990): 1) the stratum pyramidale (pyr) contains cell bodies of the pyramidal cells; 2) stratum oriens (or) is comprised of basal dendrites of pyramidal cells, numerous polymorph cells and the collaterals of the axons of CA3 pyramidal cells; 3) the alveus (alv) contains axons of the pyramidal cells and incoming fibres; 4) stratum radiatum (rad) is composed of proximal segments of the apical dendrites, sparse cell bodies and several fiber systems of which the most important are the Schaffer collaterals (sc); 5) stratum lacunosum contains collaterals of the pyramidal cells and some fibres extrinsic to the hippocampus; 6) stratum moleculare consists of fibres as well the distal segments and terminal branches of the apical as dendrites. Some authors combine the two last layers into the stratum lacunosum-moleculare (1-m). The final layer is the epithelial zone, which forms the lining of the ventricular surface of the hippocampus (Lopes Da Silva et al., 1990).

From the subiculum border, following the curvature of the structure, there is a notable gradation in size of the pyramidal cells and the configuration of their apical dendrites. Based of these morphological observations Lorente de No (Lorente de No, 1934) subdivided the hippocampus proper into four fields: CA1, CA2, CA3 and CA4. The CA4 region is often referred to as the hilar region of the dentate gyrus. In the terminology of Ramon y Cajal (Cajal, 1955), two subfields of hippocampus proper are differentiated: regio Figure 1. A schematic diagram of the intrahippocampal connections. Included are: pyramidal neurons (CA1 to CA4), dentate granule neurons (grn), Schaffer collaterals - sc, mossy fibers - mf, alveus - alv, perforant path - pp, stratum oriens - or, stratum pyramidale - pyr, stratum radiatum - rad, stratum lacunosum-moleculare -1-m, dentate gyrus - DG, hippocampal fissure - hf, presubiculum - pre, parasubiculum para, prosubiculum - pro. (Adapted from Isaacson, 1982)



superior that corresponds to the CA1 region and regio inferior that corresponds to CA2 and CA3 regions (Cajal, 1955).

The dentate gyrus consists of three layers: the granule cell layer (grn), molecular layer containing apical dendrites of the granule cells and their afferents, and hilar region which is characterized by the presence of polymorph neurons (Lopes da Silva et al, 1990).

The subicular complex is divided into three subdivisions: presubiculum, subiculum and parasubiculum. The subiculum consists of a molecular layer and pyramidal layer. The entorhinal cortex, particularly in rodents, is generally divided into lateral and medial areas (Lopes da Silva et al., 1990).

1.7.2. Major Circuits of the Hippocampal Formation

Anatomical (Blackstad et al., 1970; Hjorth-Simonsen and Jeune, 1972) and electrophysiological (Andersen et al., 1971) suggest that the internal circuitry of evidence the hippocampus is organized in a lamellar fashion. A lamella includes: mossy fibres (mf), Schaffer collaterals (sc), and CA1 neurons in the alveus (alv). The mossy fibres are the axons of the dentate granule cells. The fibres gather together in the hilus and terminate on both neurons in the polymorphic zone of the dentate hilus (Amaral, 1978) and the proximal dendrites of the CA3 pyramidal cells. There are about five fold fewer pyramidal cells in the CA3 region than there are
granule cells in the dentate gyrus (Boss et al., 1987). Since each mossy fibre terminates on about 10 - 15 pyramidal cells (Claiborne et al., 1986), each CA3 pyramidal cell is innervated by approximately 50 - 100 granule cells. The neurotransmitter at mossy fibre synapses appears to be glutamate or aspartate (Lopes da Silva et al., 1990). Axon Schaffer collaterals of the CA3 pyramids, known as collaterals, distribute to the CA1 region. These axons synapse in the stratum radiatum with the apical dendrites of CA1 pyramidal cells. Glutamate or aspartate is also the most likely neurotransmitter at these synapses (Lopes da Silva et al., 1990). The Schaffer collaterals also distribute to the subiculum; and in turn, both the CA1 and the subiculum contribute to form the fornix. The fornix carries the output of the hippocampus to various structures. Fibres from the pyramidal fields project to the septum and the contralateral pyramidal fields (Nauta and Feirtag, 1986). The rest of the fornix arising from the subiculum, project to the nucleus accumbens, mammillary body, and the anterior nucleus of the thalamus (Nauta and Feirtag, 1986).

The intrinsic connections of the hippocampus also exhibit a longitudinal organization by which various lamellae are interconnected (Amaral, 1978). In addition a large number of interneurons are present within all fields of the hippocampus (Swanson et al., 1978). These interneurons may interact with many principal neurons along both transverse and longitudinal

axes of the hippocampus (Swanson et al., 1978).

A major afferent input to the hippocampal formation arises from the entorhinal cortex. The fibres of this pathway are mainly from layers II and III of the entorhinal cortex and reach the molecular layer of the dentate gyrus by way of the Coleman, 1981). The (Schwartz and pathway perforant entorhinal projection to the hippocampal formation most likely utilizes glutamate or aspartate as the neurotransmitter (Di 1981, and White et al. 1977), however Lauro et al. somatostatin, enkephalin and cholecystokinin may also be present in this pathway (Lopes da Silva et al, 1990).

The second major source of hippocampal afferents is from the septum (Chandler and Crutcher, 1983; Monmaur and Thomson, 1983). The two largest inputs from the medial septum/ vertical limb of the diagonal band of Broca (MS/vDBB) are cholinergic and GABAergic in nature (Smythe et al., 1992). Two types of fibres projecting from the MS/vDBB to the hippocampus have been described: type I with thick coarse fibres (Freund and Antal, 1988) and large terminal boutons and type II which are delicate thin fibres with numerous en passant varicosities (Frotscher and Leranth, 1985). Type II fibres appear to originate from cholinergic Ms/vDBB cells and terminate in both granule and pyramidal cells of the hippocampal formation (Frotscher, et al., 1989). Type I fibres have been identified inhibitory innervate hippocampal GABA-ergic and as interneurons (Freund and Antal, 1988).

1.8. Hippocampal Theta Rhythms.

The hippocampal formation is capable of producing a sinusoidal waveform termed theta rhythm (theta) or rhythmical slow wave activity (RSA). Depending on the species and the behavioral condition, the frequency of this waveform can range from 3 to 12 Hz (Green and Arduini, 1954; Green and Rawlins, 1979; Vanderwolf, 1969). In human electroencephalography (EEG), theta refers to activity in the 4-7 Hz band. Although the frequency of the hippocampal RSA extends beyond this range, the term theta is commonly used to describe this activity. Hippocampal theta rhythm has been described in a number of small mammals including rats, rabbits, guinea pigs, gerbils, cats and dogs (Bland, 1986). A similar rhythm has been found in non-human primates (Stewart and Fox, 1991); however, the prevalence and behavioral correlates of theta in primates is at present not well defined.

In the absence of theta rhythm, two other patterns of hippocampal EEG occur: large amplitude irregular activity (LIA) and small amplitude irregular activity (SIA).

Saul and Davis (1933) first described theta or "action currents" recorded from the hippocampus. Five years later, Jung and Kornmuller (1938) demonstrated that stimulation of peripheral nerves resulted in rhythmical slow wave activity in the hippocampus of rabbits (Jung and Kornmuller, 1938). In 1954, Green and Arduini suggested that hippocampal theta may be a "specialized paleocortical arousal reaction" (Green and Adruini, 1954). Vanderwolf (1967) was first to correlate hippocampal theta with observable behaviour and stated that hippocampal theta activity "may be a reflection of the activity of some complex circuitry which appears necessary for voluntary movement".

1.8.1 Characteristics of Theta

On the basis of pharmacological and behavioral studies, two types of theta activity have been distinguished: type 1 and type 2 theta (Table 1). Type 1 theta has a frequency of 6 - 12 Hz, is abolished by some anaesthetics, resistant to atropine sulphate and is correlated with voluntary movements such as walking, running, swimming, rearing, jumping and manipulation of objects with the forelimbs (Bland, 1986). Type 2 theta has a frequency of 4 - 9 Hz, is unaffected by most anaesthetics, abolished by atropine and occurs during immobility in response to sensory stimuli (Bland, 1986). It has been well established that type 2 theta is mediated by muscarinic cholinergic receptor activation. In 1975 Kramis et al. demonstrated that type 2 theta was abolished by injection of atropine sulphate but not by atropine methyl nitrate which does not cross the blood-brain barrier (Kramis et al., 1975). Later it was demonstrated that the anticholinesterase agent, eserine or physostigmine, elicited type 2 theta (Vanderwolf, 1975). Further support for the cholinergic nature of type 2 theta was obtained by intraventricular injections of

Table 1. Properties of type 1 and type 2 hippocampal theta activity.

.

	TYPE 1 THETA	TYPE 2 THETA
Occurrence	voluntary movements	alert immobility
Frequency	6 - 12 Hz	4 - 9 Hz
Generators	CA1 & DG	CA1 & DG
Mediation	serotonergic	cholinergic
Pharmacology	atropine resistant	atropine
		sensitive

hemicholinum-3, a compound that blocks the transport system by which choline accumulates in the terminal of cholinergic fibres (Robinson and Green, 1980). Hemicholinum-3 produced a severe attenuation of type 2 theta, and subsequent systemic injection of choline restored the activity (Robinson and Green, 1980).

The neurochemical system responsible for type 1 theta activity is still unknown, although serotonin appears to be a prime candidate (Vanderwolf and Baker, 1986). There is clear evidence that reserpine reduces the effectiveness of atropineresistant input that produces hippocampal type 1 theta (Leung, 1984). It has also been demonstrated that treatment with pchlorophenylalanine (PCPA) and atropine attenuate or eliminate type 1 theta activity, however PCPA alone has little effect on this activity (Vanderwolf and Baker, 1986). Furthermore it has been demonstrated that central serotonergic stimulation produced an increase in motor activity, and this was correlated with an increase in atropine-resistant hippocampal theta activity (Robertson et al., 1991).

1.8.2 Generators, Topography and Cellular Mechanisms of Theta Generation.

In the earlier studies on hippocampal theta activity, the CA1 pyramidal region was regarded as a primary zone of theta generation (Green and Arduini, 1954; Petsche and Stumpf, 1960). However, in the 1970s, Winson and Bland (Winson, 1974;

Bland et al., 1975) demonstrated that there was a second generator of theta activity located in the stratum moleculare of dentate gyrus. Unit recordings obtained from single cells in the hippocampal formation of urethane-anaesthetized rats revealed the existence of a population of cells which discharge in relation to simultaneously recorded hippocampal field activity. Two major classes of cells have been differentiated: theta-on which are more active during theta, and theta-off cells which are more active during LIA (Colom and Bland, 1987). In addition, the rate of theta-on cell increases linearly with increasing theta discharge frequencies, while theta-off cell discharge rate increases linearly with decreasing theta frequencies (Colom and Bland, 1987). Theta-on cells are blocked by administration of atropine sulphate and activated by cholinergic agonists (Bland 1988). Intracellular recordings suggest that and Colom. pyramidal and granule cells are theta-on cells (Munoz et al., 1990; Nunez et al., 1987). Pyramidal cells constitute a more heterogenous group - some are complex spike cells, while others are theta-on cells. The identity of theta-off cells still remains to be determined, although GABA-ergic interneurons are prime candidates (Bland and Colom 1989).

Despite extensive investigation, the neuronal mechanisms of hippocampal theta activity are not well understood. It has been demonstrated that during theta rhythm, both CA1 pyramidal and dentate granule neurons exhibit rhythmic membrane

the that are phase-locked to oscillations potential extracelluarly recorded theta activity in those regions (Munoz et al., 1990; Leung and Yim, 1986; Fox et al., 1980). Fujita and Sato (1964) suggested that intracellular theta rhythm of CA1 pyramidal cells was primarily composed of excitatory that inhibitory postsynaptic potentials (EPSPs), and postsynaptic potentials (IPSPs) were not involved. Contrary to these findings, Fox et al. (1980) provided data suggesting that IPSPs were important to the genesis of intracellular theta rhythm in CA1 neurons. Recently, Nunez et al. (1990) have provided evidence supporting Fuita and Soto's original conclusion. They found that chloride or cesium ion diffusion had no effect on intracellular theta, whereas hyperpolarizing current injections increased the amplitude of the recording activity.

It is well documented that input from the medial septum/vertical limb of the diagonal band of Brocca (MS/vDBB) plays an important role in the generation of hippocampal theta activity. The work of Green and Arduini (1954) suggested that a pathway arising in the reticular formation and projecting to the hippocampus via the septum is responsible for producing theta activity. Furthermore, several studies have demonstrated that the presence of theta activity relies on the integrity of the septum (Sainsbury and Bland, 1981; Bland et al., 1984). In addition, rhythmic cells in the medial septum/diagonal band complex have been identified that discharge in synchrony with hippocampal theta activity (Petsche et al., 1962; Gaztelu and Buno, 1982). It has been postulated (Rawlins et al. 1979; Sainsbury and Bland, 1981) that the septum serves as a "pacemaker", and rhythmic discharges, originating in the medial septal region, are responsible for the production of theta in the hippocampal formation. In vitro studies of carbachol-induced "theta" activity in hippocampal slices (Konopacki et al. 1987) do not support the septal "pacemaker" hypothesis. These studies demonstrate that a rhythmic input is not critical for generating hippocampal "theta" activity; carbachol-induced generator mechanisms intrinsic to the hippocampal formation can produce rhythmical slow waves (Konopacki et al. 1987). However, important inputs for modulating that activity originates in medial septum (Smythe et al. 1991). Further support for medial septum involvement was demonstrated by the study that showed that acetylcholine release in the hippocampus was enhanced by septal stimulation (Dudar, et al., 1979). Later work demonstrated that neurons which exhibited slow activity are cholinergic (Griffith and Matthews, 1986) while neurons with rhythmic high frequency activity are probably GABA-ergic in nature (Smythe et al, 1992). Recently, Smythe and et al. (1992) suggested that both and GABA-ergic efferent activity to the cholinergic hippocampus is essential for theta generation. Cholinergic projections provide the excitatory drive of hippocampal thetaon cells, while GABA-ergic projections act to reduce the overall level of inhibition by inhibiting hippocampal GABAergic interneurons (theta-off cells) (Smythe et al., 1992)

been postulated that alpha, addition, it has In adrenergic receptors possess a modulatory role in the production of type 1 and type 2 theta (Heynen and Sainsbury, 1991; Sainsbury and Partlo, 1991 and 1993). Direct infusion of norepinephrine or an alpha, agonist, detomidine, attenuated electrical stimulation-induced theta in the urethaneanaesthetized rats (Heynen and Sainsbury, 1991). In freely moving rats, detomidine produces a virtually continuous type 2 theta, while type 1 theta is attenuated (Sainsbury and Partlo, 1991). It has been hypothesized that hippocampal noradrenergic innervation from the locus ceruleus may play an inhibitory role on mechanisms underlying the production of type 2 theta. The administration of an alpha₂ agonist, such as detomidine, may also cause a release of ACh at the hippocampus via inhibition of noradrenergic fibres (Sainsbury and Partlo, 1991).

1.9 Hypothesis

It is hypothesized that subchronic exposure to non-lethal levels of hydrogen sulphide alters hippocampal theta activity in CA1 and dentate gyrus regions recorded in the freely moving animal.

1.10 Objectives

The objectives of this thesis were:

(1) to determine the threshold effect of H_2S exposure on the hippocampal theta activity in freely moving rats

(2) to establish a dose-response relationship of H_2S on the total power of hippocampal theta activity; exposure paradigm to be the same for all concentrations of H_2S

(3) to determine whether repeat exposures to H_2S result in a cumulative effect on the total power of hippocampal theta activity

(4) to determine whether H_2S exposure affects type 1 (movement related) or type 2 (immobility related) theta

(5) to establish whether the effects of H_2S exposure on hippocampal theta activity are reversible or irreversible

(6) to determine neurotransmitter levels in the hippocampal region following exposure and relate changes to alteration of electroencephalographic activity

(7) to evaluate the usefulness of hippocampal theta activity as an electrophysiological parameter for the study of neurotoxic agents.

2.0 METHODS

2.1 Subjects

Male Sprague-Dawley rats weighing between 200 - 250 grams were supplied by the University of Calgary Biosciences Vivarium. The animals were housed in separate plastic cages and maintained on a 12 hour light-dark cycle with *ad libitum* food and water except during the exposure to H_2S .

2.2 Surgical Procedure

anaesthetized with Somnotol (sodium Rats were pentobarbital 65mg/cc, at doses of approximately 50 mg/kg; MTC Pharmaceuticals, Cambridge, Ontario), placed in a stereotaxic frame and the plane between bregma and lambda was levelled to horizontal. An uncoated tungsten wire placed in the cortex served as the indifferent electrode. Tungsten wire insulated with Kynar (vinylidene fluoride resin; The Plastic Dept., Pennwalt Corporation, Philadelphia) and tip electrolytically etched in saturated potassium nitrate solution, served as the recording electrodes. Coordinates for electrode placement were: 3.4 mm posterior from bregma, 1.8 mm lateral from midline and respectively 1.8 mm for CA1 and 2.7 mm for dentate placement ventral to dural surface. The indifferent and two recording electrodes were held in place with dental acrylic affixed to stainless steel screws (M 1.6 x 0.35 x 3 mm; Spae-Naur Inc., Kitchener, Ontario) threaded into the skull. Rats were allowed to recover from the surgery for at least one week prior to exposure.

Five rats were implanted with neocortical electrodes. Coordinates for neocortical placement were: 2.0 mm posterior from bregma, 2.5 mm lateral from midline and 1.0 ventral to dural surface. Each of these rats had one electrode implanted in dentate gyrus of the hippocampus and one in neocortex. 2.3 Exposure

Rats were exposed to hydrogen sulphide concentrations (100, 75, 50 or 25 ppm) 3 hrs/day for five consecutive days. The exposure took place in an acrylic environmental chamber that was designed to permit continuous observation of the animal and recording of hippocampal EEG during the exposure. Filtered room air was drawn through the chamber with a pump and mixed with certified H_2S (1990 ppm of H_2S in nitrogen; Linde, Union Carbide Canada Limited). The mixture was passed through an orifice plate to measure flow rate, then through a diffuser in the top of the chamber. An air flow of 11 litre/min was sufficient to allow a complete chamber replacement every three minutes. The volume of the H2Snitrogen mixture did not exceed 5% of the total volume of the air drawn into the chamber. The concentration of H2S was continuously measured using a digital GFG monitoring system (model GMA-100; GFG Gas Electronics, Inc., St. Louis, Mo.). Control exposures to nitrogen were carried out since the H2S used in this study was balanced in nitrogen. The flow rate of nitrogen was chosen to be the same as for the mixture of H_2S/N_2 during the exposure to the highest concentration of hydrogen

sulphide (100 ppm). The paradigm and conditions of the exposure were maintained as described above.

2.4 Recordings

Recordings of hippocampal theta activity were made with a Grass model 7D Polygraph with Wide Band A.C. EEG Preamplifier model 7P5B (Grass Medical Instruments Corporation, Quincy, Mass.). Filter settings were: 1 Hz for the half amplitude low filter setting and 35 Hz for the half amplitude for the high filter setting. The signals from the polygraph 10 times and displayed on a digital amplified were oscilloscope (Textronix, Beaverton, Oregon). All signals were stored on video cassette using a NeuroData interface (Model DR-484; Neuro Data Instruments Inc., New York, NY) and VCR (RCA) for subsequent computer analysis. During recording, the behaviour of the animal was continuously observed and comments by the investigator were stored on tape using the voice channel.

2.5 Experimental Design

Control exposures with nitrogen/air mixture were carried out for five animals. Rats were exposed three hours a day for five consecutive days.

Three other groups of 5 animals each were exposed to 25, 50 or 75 ppm of hydrogen sulphide (the paradigm of the exposure was described above in paragraph 2.3). Six animals were treated with 100 ppm H_2S for five days; five were allowed to recover for a month, and then a second trial of exposures to the same concentration of hydrogen sulphide was carried out. Three rats were treated with an i.p. injection of 50 mg/kgatropine sulphate (Sigma Chemical Co., St. Louis, Mo.) prior to the last exposure to 100 ppm H₂S.

2.6 Experiment With Detomidine.

Four rats were treated with 5mg/kg of detomidine (Dormosedan, detomidine hydrochloride 10mg/ml solution; SmithKline Beecham, Mississauga, Ontario). A 30 minutes of baseline testing prior to drug administration and three hours of control recording with detomidine were carried out for each animal. Rats were then exposed to 100 ppm H₂S three hours a day for five consecutive days beginning a day after the control with detomidine. Two more injections of detomidine were given for each rat: prior to the first and the last exposure to H₂S.

2.7 Spectral Analysis of Hippocampal EEG

Ten-minute recordings of EEG activity prior to H_2S exposure (control) and following 1, 2 and 3 hours of exposure were made. Representative forty-second samples of walking and immobility chosen for each time sample were subjected to power spectral analysis. Data from the VCR tape were inputted into a Comtex personal computer via an A/D board (Data Translation 2801). These data were digitized at a sampling rate of 102.4 Hz to fulfill Nyquist criterion, and divided into 2.5 second epochs. For each epoch, the power spectral density function was computed using computer software developed in this laboratory written in Turbo Pascal 5.0 using Asyst 3.0 Fast Fourier Transform algorithms. Four measures were obtained from each spectrum: the total power (V^2/Hz) , the peak frequency (Hz), percent of the total power in a window of 4 - 12 Hz and noise level. Total power represented the area under the curve from 0 - 25 Hz. Peak frequency (Hz) was the frequency which had the greatest amount of power in that epoch. Noise level was determined by measuring the power of the signal at 4 points (20 - 21 Hz, 21 - 22 Hz, 22 - 23 Hz and 24 - 25 Hz) and calculating a mean for those four points.

2.8 Power Spectral Analysis: Theory

Power spectral analysis is a mathematical method of describing a waveform. It is a sensitive tool for detecting periodicity within the waveforms as well as determining the relative energy content of the periodicities. Detailed description and mathematical considerations of this method have been presented elsewhere (Dumermuth, 1987; Cooper et al., 1980). In this thesis only basic principles of power spectral analysis will be presented.

The process of power spectrum estimation may be divided into several stages. The first stage, known as sampling, is the conversion of a continuous (analog) signal into discrete, quantized (digital) samples. Sampling must be done at a rate at least twice that of the highest remaining frequencies to satisfy the Shannon-Nyquist Theorem (Hinrichs, 1987).

After sampling and conversion of the sampled elements the data are subjected to analysis. The theoretical basis for the Fourier transform is Fourier's expansion theorem according to which any signal can be approximated by a sum of uncorrelated sine and cosine functions with different amplitudes and frequencies (Cooper et al., 1980). EEG activity is considered a random nonperiodic signal. Its instantaneous values cannot be predicted at any given time and it does not behave in certain, defined patterns, thus it is believed to have a period which approaches infinity. Such a signal cannot be precisely determined but can only be described by statistical reference values, e.g., mean of variance. There are two ways of calculating power spectra for EEG signals. The first method is based on the calculation of the autocorrelation function, (the time-mean of the product $f(t + \tau)$ by f(t)) and then calculating the power spectral density function according to Weiner's theorem by applying a Fourier transform to the detailed function (for mathematical autocorrelation consideration see Bendat and Piersol, 1966 or Lopes da Silva, 1987). Another way to calculate the power spectral density function for random nonperiodic signals is to square the Fourier transform (Cooper et al., 1980). In the present study the second procedure was employed to calculate the power

spectral density function of hippocampal EEG in freely moving rats.

The power spectral density function represents the unit change in power per unit change in frequency. It can also be described as average variance of a complex wave as a function of frequency (Findeiss et al., 1969). A power spectral density curve in turn provides graphic representation of the relative power content of the various frequency components in the signal; the total energy of the signal is proportional to the area under the curve over the segment length being analyzed, the amplitude and the area under the peaks are directly related to the energy content of the periodicity (Findeiss, et al., 1969).

2.9 Histological Confirmation of Electrode Placement

Upon completion of the experiments, rats were deeply anaesthetized with Somnotol (sodium pentobarbital; MTC Pharmaceuticals, Cambridge, Ontario) and perfused with physiological saline to flush the blood from the brain and then with 10% formalin. Brains were carefully removed and stored in 30% glucose-formalin solution. The fixed tissue was embedded in O.C.T. (embedding medium for frozen tissue specimens, Canlab) and 40 μ M sections were cut in a microtome (model 500 OM, Microm GmbH, Heidelberg, Germany). Sections were mounted on glass, gelatine-coated slides and stained with cresyl violet. Placement of the electrode was determined by locating post-electrode tracks.

2.10 Neurotransmitter Analysis

Twenty four rats were exposed to 100 ppm of hydrogen sulphide for 3 hours/day for five consecutive days in a 90 L acrylic environmental chamber. A maximum of 12 animals were placed in each chamber. The paradigm and conditions of the exposure were described above (2.3). Control animals were treated under similar conditions without H,S, one treated group (n=12) and one control group (n=12) were exposed simultaneously in two identical chambers. The air flow (30 sufficient to produce a complete chamber was L/min) replacement every three minutes. After the last exposure, rats were anaesthetized with halothane, decapitated and brains Three brain regions were rapidly removed. dissected: hippocampus, frontal cortex and cerebellum. The tissue was placed in precooled 2-methylbutane and stored at -70°C until assays were performed.

2.10.1 Monoamine Assay

Norepinephrine (NE), dopamine (DA), 5-hydroxytryptamine (5-HT) and 5-hydroxyindoleacetic acid (5-HIAA) were measured using high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) with electrochemical detection. Tissue samples were weighed while still frozen and prepared according to the method described by Mefford (1981).

The chromatographic system consisted of a Perkin Elmer series 4 pump, BAS LC-4B electrochemical detector, and Vista 402 integrator. For 5-HT and 5-HTAA determinations the solvent (0.05 M KH₂PO₄ buffer, pH 4.0, containing 0.6 M of hexane sulphonic acid and 15% v/v methanol) was pumped at 1.2 ml/min through a C-18 (15 cm) Novapack reverse-phase analytical column. 5-HT and 5-HIAA were electrochemically detected in a thin layer cell with glassy carbon electrode operated at 0.7 V relative to an Ag-AgCl reference electrode. Separation of catecholamines was obtained with 0.05 M KH₂PO₄ buffer, pH 4.5, containing 70 mg/l dodecyl sulphonic acid, 100 mg/l EDTA and 20% (v/v) methanol and a C-18 phenyl (15 cm) Novapack reverse-phase analytical column (flow rate 1.2 ml/min). The applied potential was 0.6 V. The amounts of monoamines were calculated with reference to internal standards.

2.10.2 Amino Acid Assay

Selected amino acids, aspartic acid (Asp), glutamic acid (Glu), glycine (Gly), threonine (Thr), alanine (Ala), GABA and taurine (Tau), were quantified using pre-column derivatization with o-phthaldialdehyde (OPT) and isocratic separation of OPTderivatives using a reverse-phase HPLC-electrochemical detection system. Tissue samples were weighed and homogenized in 0.5 ml water-methanol mixture (1:1) and 25 μ l of internal standard. The homogenate was centrifuged (10000 rpm for 5 minutes) and 100 μ l of supernatant was derivatized with 160 μ l of OPT-reagent for 20 minutes at room temperature. OPT-reagent was obtained by adding 54 mg of o-phthaldialdehyde to 1 ml ethanol, 1 ml sodium sulphite (1M) and 18 ml disodium tetraborate (0.1 M, pH 9.5). This reagent was stable at room temperature for several weeks. The amino acid derivative mixture was diluted and injected into the HPLC system. The mobile phase (flow rate 1.0 ml/min) consisted of 0.05 M phosphate buffer, pH 6.8, containing 300 μ L/1 0.4 M tetrabutylammonium hydroxide and 18% (v/v) methanol. Proper separation of OPT-derivatives was obtained using a Perkin Elmer C-18 3 μ M (5 cm) reverse-phase analytical column. Amino acid derivatives were detected with glassy carbon electrode operating at 0.85 V versus a Ag/AgCl reference electrode.

All chemicals used for the assays were HPLC grade. Standards were obtained from Sigma Chemical Co., St. Louis, Mo.

2.11 Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis were performed using GraphPad Instat (Graphpad Software V2.01, San Diego, CA).

The neurochemichal data were analyzed using nonparametric two-tailed Mann-Whitney test. Differences were accepted as statistically significant at p < 0.05. All data are expressed as means \pm S.E.M.

The statistical significance of EEG data was established using ANOVA and Dunnett Multiple Comparison test as well as Tukey-Kramer Multiple Comparison test. Differences were accepted as significant at p < 0.05. All data were expressed as means \pm S.E.M..

3.0 RESULTS

3.1 Control

The volume of H_2S -nitrogen mixture during the exposure at the highest concentration of sulphide (100 ppm) did not exceed 5% of the total volume of the air drawn through the chamber. Control exposures to nitrogen were carried out in order to exclude the possibility that the effects observed during exposures to H_2S/N_2 mixture were caused by anoxic conditions which might have occurred in the chamber.

The control exposure to nitrogen/air mixture did not result in any changes in the spontaneous hippocampal EEG activity or in the behaviour of the animal. Hippocampal theta activity occurred only during the performance of type 1 voluntary movements. The immobility and automatic behaviour such as grooming or chewing were accompanied by large amplitude irregular activity (LIA). The example recordings of hippocampal EEG activity from dentate gyrus and CA1 recorded during walking and immobility are presented in Figures 2 and 3. Power density spectra of hippocampal EEG activity recorded during walking and immobility are presented in Figure 4 and 5 respectively. The total power of hippocampal theta activity during the control exposure was not significantly changed in both dentate gyrus and CA1 (Figure 6). The peak frequency of hippocampal theta activity also was not altered (Figure 7). It was in the range of 7.24 \pm 0.19 Hz (S.E.M) at day 1 of control to 7.48 \pm 0.07 Hz at day 2 of control for dentate gyrus and

Figure 2. Example recordings of hippocampal EEG activity recorded from dentate gyrus of a single animal during walking and immobility prior to exposure (upper trace) and following day 1 and day 5 of the control exposure to nitrogen/air mixture.



Figure 3. Example recordings of hippocampal EEG activity recorded from CA1 of a single animal during walking and immobility prior to (upper trace) and following control exposure to nitrogen/air mixture on day 1 and 5. walking immobility

47

Control WIMMINIMMINIMMINIMMINI Annound Handward Annound

Day 1 WWWWWWWWWWWWWWWWWWWWWWWWWWW

200 µV

Figure 4. Example power spectra of hippocampal theta activity recorded from dentate gyrus of a single animal recorded during walking prior to and following control exposure to nitrogen/air mixture on day 3 and 5.







DAY 5

Figure 5. Example power spectra of hippocampal EEG activity (LIA) recorded from dentate gyrus of a single animal during immobility prior to exposure and following day 3 and 5 of the control exposure to nitrogen/air mixture.



CONTROL

DAY 3

DAY 5

Figure 6. Plots of total power of hippocampal theta activity recorded from dentate gyrus (a) and CA1 (b) regions during the control exposure to nitrogen. Total power represents the area under the power spectral density curve. Each point represents the average ± S.E.M of at least 5 animals. a)



6.89 \pm 0.28 Hz to 7.56 \pm 0.15 Hz for CA1. The percentage of total power in the frequency window of 4 - 12 Hz during walking was in the range from 74.29 \pm 2.32% to 78.4 \pm 1.69% for dentate and from 68.06 \pm 1.89% to 76.56 \pm 2.30% for CA1, whereas during immobility it was in the range from 55.78 \pm 3.23% to 59.77 \pm 3.09% for dentate gyrus and from 49.63 \pm 3.12% to 61.18 \pm 2.77% for CA1 (Figure 8).

3.2 Exposure to 100 ppm of Hydrogen Sulphide

3.2.1 Single Exposure to 100 ppm of Hydrogen Sulphide

A single exposure to 100 ppm of hydrogen sulphide resulted in gradual increase in amplitude of the hippocampal theta activity (Figure 9) with the highest effect occurring at three hours of exposure. The amplitude of this activity did not return to the control level even the next day after the exposure, however it dropped slightly. Similar effects were observed in both dentate gyrus and CA1 regions.

3.2.2 Repeated Exposure to 100 ppm of Hydrogen Sulphide

Repeated exposure to 100 ppm of hydrogen sulphide resulted in a cumulative increase in amplitude of hippocampal theta activity (Figures 10 and 11). The amplitude of LIA occurring during immobility remained unchanged. Exposure to 100 ppm of H_2S did not alter the basic behaviour-EEG correlation; theta activity always occurred during voluntary movements, large amplitude irregular activity (LIA) was Figure 7. Plots of peak frequency of hippocampal theta activity recorded from dentate gyrus (a) and CA1 (b) regions during the control exposure to nitrogen/air mixture. Each point represents the average ± S.E.M. of at least five animals.



Figure 8. Histograms of the percentage of total power in frequency window of 4 - 12 Hz calculated for the recordings made from dentate gyrus (a) and CA1 (b) regions during the control exposure to nitrogen/air mixture. Each bar represents the average ± S.E.M. of at least five animals.




a)

•

Figure 9. Example recordings of hippocampal theta activity recorded from dentate gyrus (DG) and CA1 region of a single animal prior to first exposure to 100 ppm of H_2S (control), following 1 and 3 hours of the first exposure and the next day (day 2) after the first exposure.



Figure 10. Example recordings of hippocampal EEG activity recorded from dentate gyrus of a rat during walking and immobility prior to and after exposure on day 3 and 5 to 100 ppm H_2S .



Figure 11. Example recordings of hippocampal EEG activity recorded from CA1 region of a rat during walking and immobility prior to and after exposure on day 3 and 5 to 100 ppm H_2S .



present during immobility and automatic behaviour. The amount of time rats spent moving versus immobility was not quantified but it was continuously observed by the experimenter and appeared to be unchanged.

The representative power density spectra of hippocampal theta activity recorded from dentate gyrus of a single animal during the repetitive exposure to 100 ppm of hydrogen sulphide are presented in Figure 12. Repeated exposure to 100 ppm H₂S produced a cumulative increase in power of hippocampal theta activity (Figure 13) in both dentate gyrus and CA1 regions (correlation coefficients (r) were: 0.991 for dentate gyrus and 0.997 for CA1). A comparison of total power of the control activity recorded prior to the first exposure and activity recorded following day 1, 2, 3, 4 or 5 of exposure showed a significance increase on day 3 (p < 0.05) as well as on day 4 and 5 (p < 0.01). The total power of hippocampal theta activity in dentate gyrus region reached 209.06 ± 8.48% of the control power (power of the activity recorded prior to the first exposure) in dentate gyrus and 197.38 ± 13.07% in CA1 region. The power of this activity recorded just prior to the exposure to H,S at each day also increased in a cumulative fashion (correlation coefficients were 0.996 and 0.986 for dentate gyrus and CA1 respectively). The two plots of total power of hippocampal theta recorded prior and after the 3 hour exposure to 100 ppm H,S were almost parallel (Figure 13). The peak frequency of this activity was not significantly altered

Figure 12. Example power spectra of hippocampal theta activity recorded from dentate gyrus of a rat recorded during walking prior to and following exposure to 100 ppm H_2S on day 3 and 5.



CONTROL





Figure 13. Graphs demonstrating a cumulative effect of the exposure to 100 ppm H_2S on the total power of hippocampal theta activity recorded from dentate gyrus (a) and CA1 (b) regions. Each point represents the mean \pm S.E.M. of at least 5 animals. Open circles represent the total power of hippocampal theta activity presented as a percent of the control power (power of the activity recorded prior to exposure - day 1 control) following 3 hours of the exposure to 100 ppm H_2S at five consecutive days. Filled circles demonstrate the power of hippocampal theta recorded just prior to exposure on each day.



Figure 14. Histograms of the percentage of total power in the frequency window of 4 - 12 Hz for recordings from dentate gyrus (a) and CA1 (b) regions during exposure to 100 ppm of H_2S . Each bar represents the average \pm S.E.M of at least five animals.



during the exposure to hydrogen sulphide and was in the range 7.01 ± 0.79 Hz to 8.13 ± 0.47 Hz for dentate gyrus and of from 6.98 \pm 0.78 Hz to 7.46 \pm 0.88 Hz for CA1. The percentage of total power in the frequency window of 4 - 12 Hz (theta frequency) was also unchanged and was in the range of 79.23 ± 1.4% to 81.42 \pm 0.97% for dentate gyrus and 74.47 \pm 4.04% to 80.09 ± 1.51% for CA1 (Figure 14). A comparison of the mean noise level of the control activity recorded during walking prior to the first exposure and activity recorded following the last (day 5) day of exposure to 100 ppm H₂S revealed a significant increase of this parameter, however the signal to noise ratio remained unaltered. The administration of 50 mg/kg of atropine prior to the last exposure to H,S had no significant effect on theta activity present during walking or on sulphide-induced increase in power of this activity.

3.2.3 Recovery Following Repeated Exposure to 100 ppm of H₂S The increased power of hippocampal theta activity following repeated exposure to 100 ppm of H₂S was found to be reversible, however it required two to three weeks for complete recovery (Figure 15). A second series of exposures (3 hours a day for 5 consecutive days) to 100 ppm H₂S one month after the end of the first trial produced almost identical effects on hippocampal theta as the first trial (Figure 16). The total power of hippocampal theta activity recorded from dentate gyrus during the second series of exposures was Figure 15. A plot of total power of hippocampal theta activity recorded from CA1 (∇) and dentate gyrus (∇) 1, 2 and 3 weeks after the last exposure showing recovery following repeated exposure to 100 ppm H₂S. Each point represents the mean ± S.E.M of at least five animals.





Figure 16. Graphs demonstrating the increase in total power of hippocampal theta activity in dentate gyrus (a) and CA1 (b) regions during the two trials of the exposure to 100 ppm of hydrogen sulphide. The second trial (\mathbf{v}) took place a month after recovery following the first trial (\mathbf{v}). Each point represents average \pm S.E.M. for 5 animals.



Figure 17. A plot of the dose response relationship of hydrogen sulphide concentration and total power of hippocampal theta activity recorded from dentate gyrus during type 1 behaviour. Each point represents the average ± S.E.M. of at least 5 animals.



0	—	25	ppm	H,S
lacksquare		50	ppm	H,S
∇		75	ppm	H,S
▼		100	ppm	H ₂ S

Figure 18. A plot of the dose response relationship of hydrogen sulphide concentration and total power of hippocampal theta activity recorded from CA1 region during type 1 behaviour. Each point represents the average ± S.E.M. of 5 animals.



elevated to 202.40 \pm 13.92% of the control power. In CA1 region it was increased to 193.84 \pm 7.09%.

3.3. Dose-response Relationship.

The results of repeated exposures to four different concentrations (100, 75, 50 and 25 ppm) of hydrogen sulphide on hippocampal theta activity recorded from dentate gyrus and CA1 region are presented in Figure 17 and 18 respectively. The lowest concentration, 25 ppm H_2S (O), produced only a slight increase in the power of hippocampal theta. This increase was not statistically significant in the dentate gyrus, whereas in CA1 the power at day 5 of exposure was significantly elevated (p < 0.05) and reached 125.92 ± 2.79% of the control power.

Exposure to 50 ppm H_2S (•) resulted in a greater increase in total power of hippocampal theta that reached 167.26 ± 8.12% of the control power in CA1 region and 154.59 ± 11.04% in dentate gyrus. The increase was statistically significant at day 4 and 5 (p < 0.01) in CA1 region and at day 5 (p < 0.01) in dentate gyrus. Exposure to 75 ppm H_2S (∇) produced further increase in power of hippocampal theta activity. The total power in dentate gyrus region was elevated to 175.67 ± 13.09% of control; significantly increased at day 4 and 5. In the CA1 region, power increased to 187.98 ± 8.49% of control and was statistically significant at day 4 and 5. The results of exposure to 100 ppm H_2S (∇) were described in paragraph 3.2.2. 3.4 Effects of Hydrogen Sulphide Exposure on Hippocampal EEG Compared to Neocortical EEG.

Exposure to 100 ppm H_2S did not produce any significant effects on neocortical EEG (Figure 19), however there was an increase in amplitude of hippocampal theta activity recorded from dentate gyrus of the same animal. The total power of neocortical EEG was not altered (Figure 20a), and neither was the peak frequency (Figure 20b).

3.5 Effects of Hydrogen Sulphide Exposure on Detomidine-Induced Type 2 Hippocampal Theta Activity.

Animals receiving detomidine showed expected behavioral and EEG changes. Rats became hypoactive. Spontaneous walking appeared effortful and was separated by long periods of immobility. All four animals exhibited almost continuous type 2 (immobility theta (Figure 21). The peak frequency of detomidine-induced type 2 theta was 5.3 ± 0.2 Hz. The ensemble 40 s (average) power spectra of a single animal during control walking and immobility behaviour and following detomidine injection are presented in Figure 22.

The example recordings of detomidine-induced type 2 theta activity recorded from dentate gyrus of a single animal during the repeated exposure to 100 ppm H_2S are demonstrated in Figure 23. Repeated exposure to 100 ppm H_2S resulted in a cumulative increase of total power of detomidine-induced type 2 theta activity (Figures 23 and 24). The total power of this Figure 19. Example recordings of hippocampal and neocortical EEG of the same animal prior to the exposure (control) and at day 3 and 5 of the exposure to 100 ppm H_2S . Notice that the amplitude of hippocampal theta activity increased during the exposure whereas neocortical EEG remained unchanged.



Figure 20. Graphs demonstrating the effect of hydrogen sulphide exposure on the total power (a) and peak frequency (b) of neocortical EEG.



Figure 21. Example recordings of hippocampal EEG activity recorded from dentate gyrus of a rat during control walking (upper trace) and immobility (middle trace) behaviour and during immobility following detomidine injection (lower trace).



1 s

Figure 22. Example ensemble (average) 40 s power spectra of hippocampal EEG activity recorded from dentate gyrus of a rat during control walking (upper trace) and immobility (middle trace) behaviour and during immobility following detomidine injection (lower trace).



WALKING

IMMOBILITY

DETOMIDINE

(IMMOBILITY)

Figure 23. Example recording of detomidine-induced hippocampal type 2 theta activity recorded from dentate gyrus of a rat prior to and following exposure to 100 ppm H_2S on day 1 and 5.

CONTROL





DAY 1





1 s

Figure 24. Example ensemble (average) 40 s power spectra of detomidine-induced hippocampal type 2 theta activity recorded from dentate gyrus of a rat prior to and following exposure to 100 ppm H_2S on day 1 and 5.




DAY 1

DAY 5

Figure 25. A histogram demonstrating a cumulative effect of the repeated exposure to 100 ppm H_2S on the total power of detomidine-induced type 2 theta activity recorded from dentate gyrus of a rat following exposure on day 1 and 5. Total power on each day is presented as a percent of total power of the control detomidine-induced type 2 theta activity.



activity reached 122.3 \pm 11.06 % of the control power on day first of exposure to 100 ppm H₂S and 190.43 \pm 25.43 % on day 5. The peak frequency of detomidine-induced type 2 theta remained unaltered and was in the range of 4.8 \pm 0.1 Hz on day 1 and 4.8 \pm 0.2 Hz on day 5 of exposure.

3.6 Neurochemical Effects Following Hydrogen Sulphide Exposure.

The effects of exposure to 100 ppm H,S on monoamine levels in three brain regions, cerebellum, frontal cortex and hippocampus are presented in Table 2 and Figure 26. In the hippocampus, hydrogen sulphide exposure produced a significant (p < 0.05) depression of serotonin levels (85.8% of control); however levels of the major metabolite, 5-HIAA, where not ratio 5-HT/5-HIAA remained significantly altered. The unchanged. Two other monoamines, norepinephrine and dopamine were not significantly altered. In the frontal cortex, levels of serotonin and norepinephrine were significantly (p < 0.05)increased, and reached 115.9% and 119.5% of control levels respectively. Dopamine and 5-HIAA levels, as well as 5-HT/5-HIAA ratio were not altered. In the cerebellum, exposure to hydrogen sulphide resulted in an increase of 5-HIAA to 118.4% of control levels and norepinephrine to 118.2%. Two other monoamines as well as 5-HT/5-HIAA ratio remained unaltered.

The effects of hydrogen sulphide exposure on amino acid levels are presented in Table 3 and Figure 27. Of the seven

Table 2. Tissue levels of serotonin (5-HT), 5- hydroxyindole--acetic acid (5-HIAA), norepinephrine (NE) and dopamine (DA) in the hippocampus, frontal cortex and cerebellum of control rats, and following exposure to 100 ppm H_2S (3 hours per day for 5 days).

	hippocampus	fr. cortex	cerebellum
5-HT			
control	492.4 ± 22.8	377.2 ± 14.2	61.9 ± 3.8
treated	*422.8 ± 13.1	*437.3 ± 20.9	66.9 ± 3.8
5-HIAA			
control	538.3 ± 14.2	137.9 ± 6.3	33.7 ± 1.4
treated	488.6 ± 23.3	146.7 ± 4.3	*39.9 ± 1.9
NE			
control	275.4 ± 13.9	261.8 ± 14.7	264.5 ± 6.6
treated	260.8 ± 9.8	*312.0 ± 14.4	*312 ± 14.4
DA			
control	21.3 ± 4.2	132.9 ± 23.8	12.9 ± 1.1
treated	24.6 ± 1.9	146.2 ± 27.5	14.5 ± 1.8

Note: Values are expressed as nanograms per gram frozen tissue ± S.E.M.

* - P < 0.05

Figure 26. Effects of H_2S exposure on monoamine (serotonin - 5-HT; 5-hydroxyindoleacetic acid - 5-HIAA; norepinephrine - NE; dopamine - DA) levels in hippocampus, frontal cortex and cerebellum. Data are expressed as a percent of control levels.





Table 3. Tissue levels of aspartate (Asp), glutamate (Glut), glycine (Gly), threonine (Thr), alanine (Ala), GABA and taurine (Taur) in hippocampus, frontal cortex and cerebellum of control rats and following exposure to 100 ppm H_2S (3 hours per day for 5 days).

.

		hippocampus	fr. cortex	cerebellum
Asp	control	2.04 ± 0.12	2.46 ± 0.17	1.79 ± 0.07
	treated	2.16 ± 0.13	2.47 ± 0.17	1.76 ± 0.09
Glut	control	13.09 ± 0.97	16.21 ± 0.95	14.18 ± 0.77
	treated	*16.24 ± 0.95	16.28 ± 0.74	13.18 ± 1.00
Gly	control	1.74 ± 0.19	1.91 ± 0.16	1.24 ± 0.09
	treated	1.71 ± 0.16	2.23 ± 0.15	1.37 ± 0.09
Thr	control treated	9.56 ± 0.74 9.95 ± 0.68	13.83 ± 0.88 14.96 ± 1.11	12.80 ± 0.81 13.57 ± 1.09
Ala	control treated	0.64 ± 0.04 0.63 ± 0.06	0.59 ± 0.06 0.67 ± 0.06	0.75 ± 0.05 0.79 ± 0.08
GABA	control	2.12 ± 0.79	1.84 ± 0.15	1.37 ± 0.10
	treated	1.98 ± 0.12	1.91 ± 0.14	1.37 ± 0.09
Taur	control	7.19 ± 0.27	8.00 ± 0.51	6.06 ± 0.21
	treated	6.87 ± 0.22	8.16 ± 0.51	6.15 ± 0.36

Note: Values are expressed as μ Mol per gram frozen tissue ± S.E.M. * - P < 0.05

Figure 27. Effects of H₂S exposure on amino acid (aspartate - Asp; glutamate - Glut; glycine - Gly; threonine - Thr; alanine - Ala; GABA; and taurine - Taur) levels in hippocampus, frontal cortex and cerebellum. Data are expressed as percent of control levels.





amino acid measured in three brain regions, only glutamate levels in the hippocampus were significantly altered (p <0.05) during exposure to 100 ppm H_2S , increasing to 124.1% of control levels.

4.0 DISCUSSION

4.1 General Considerations

In order to exclude the effects of anoxic conditions that might have occurred in the chamber during exposure to hydrogen sulphide (since H₂S was balanced in nitrogen), control exposures to nitrogen/air mixture were carried out (see section 2.3). The control exposure did not result in any significant changes in hippocampal EEG activity or in behaviour of the animal, thus ruling out effects of possible anoxic conditions on hippocampal theta activity. Hydrogen sulphide has a strong offensive odour, thus the effect of odorants on hippocampal theta activity must be considered in analyzing the results. The study by Vanderwolf (Vanderwolf, 1992), however, demonstrated that olfactory stimulation of sniffing behaviour was not correlated with the production of theta activity. Thus the observed H,S-induced alteration of hippocampal theta activity was not a result of anoxia or olfactory stimulation.

4.2 Cumulative Effects of Hydrogen Sulphide Exposure on Hippocampal Theta Activity

Perhaps the most significant finding of this study is that repeated exposure to low concentrations of hydrogen sulphide produced a cumulative increase in total power of hippocampal theta activity in freely moving rats. The effects

hydrogen sulphide intoxication have been of chronic controversial. It was proposed that H,S is a noncumulative poison because of its rapid metabolism and excretion (Beauchamp et al., 1984). This was confirmed by the study that showed the majority of administrated [S35]-sodium sulphide was excreted in the urine as sulphate in the first 6 - 12 hours after dosing (Cutris et al., 1972). However it has also been reported that H,S toxicity may be cumulative (Savolainen et al., 1980). The study by Savolainen demonstrated that repeated exposure to 100 ppm hydrogen sulphide resulted in increasing inhibition of cerebral cytochrome oxidase activity, depression of RNA and reduced uptake of orotic acid in the RNA fraction (Savolainen et al., 1980). These effects were attributed to the cumulative inhibition of the cytochrome oxidase. It was suggested that slow dissociation of the haem-sulphide complex and the rate of the synthesis of the new haem could be the limiting factors for the recovery following H,S intoxication The half-life of cerebral (Savolainen et. al., 1980). cytochrome haem in rat brain, however, has been estimated to exceed 24 hours (Schanley et al., 1977), whereas the effects of hydrogen sulphide exposure on hippocampal theta activity persisted for two to three weeks. This would suggest that the increase in total power of hippocampal theta activity is probably due to mechanisms other than inhibition of cytochrome oxidase.

It has also been demonstrated that another enzyme,

monoamine oxidase (MAO), is readily inactivated by sulfhydryl reagents (Yasunobu and Tan, 1985; Weyler and Salach, 1985). High doses (10 - 100 mg/kg) of sodium bisulphide were shown to inhibit monamine oxidase activity in a dose dependent manner (Warenycia et al., 1990). The mechanisms and possible reversibility of sulphide-induced MAO inhibition are unknown. It was postulated, however, that modification of this enzyme does not take place at a direct catalytic site (Weyler et al., 1990). The half-life for the recovery of rat brain MAO after irreversible inhibition was reported to be up to 30 days (Egashira and Yamanaka, 1981; Corte and Tipton, 1980; Arnett et al., 1987). Since the time of recovery of MAO activity correlates with the time required for the recovery of the total power of hippocampal theta activity following exposure is possible that elevated sulphide, it to hydrogen catecholamine and/or serotonin levels resulting from the inhibition of monoamine oxidase may be involved in the sulphide-induced alteration of hippocampal theta activity.

4.3 Neurochemical Effects of Hydrogen Sulphide Exposure Following the exposure to 100 ppm of H_2S , the levels of serotonin in the hippocampal formation were significantly lower than the control levels, whereas in the frontal cortex they were significantly elevated. Norepinephrine levels were unaltered in hippocampus, but increased significantly in the cerebellum and frontal cortex. These data agree with those reported by Warenycia (Warenycia et al. 1989). That study demonstrated that administration of a high dose (twice the LD₅₀) of sodium bisulphide (volatile salt of hydrogen sulphide) increased norepinephrine and epinephrine levels in the hippocampus. In the brainstem all three catecholamines and serotonin were increased. Similar effects were shown following chronic exposure to low levels of H,S during brain development in the rat (Skrajny et al., 1993). Exposure to 75 ppm H₂S resulted in increased levels of serotonin and norepinephrine The increased levels of in cerebellum and frontal cortex. monoamines could be explained by the inhibition of the degradative enzymes, either catechol O-methyl transferase or monoamine oxidase (MAO). It was demonstrated (COMT) previously that high doses (10 - 100 mg/kg); 70 - 667% of the LD₅₀) of sodium bisulphide inhibit monoamine oxidase activity in a dose dependent manner (Warenycia et al., 1989). Although there is no report available on the effects of sulphide treatment on COMT activity, the sensitivity of this enzyme to sulfhydryl reagents (Borchardt, 1977), suggests that it may also be susceptible to sulphide inhibition. The calculated turnover ratio of serotonin (5-HIAA/5HT) in three brain regions studied in this experiment, however, did not change suggesting that a mechanism other than inhibition of a degradation process may be involved. It is possible that H₂S alters more than one biochemical process involved in monoamine turnover, such as synthesis, release or biotransformation.

Among seven amino acids studied in three brain regions, only glutamate levels in the hippocampus were increased following H₂S exposure. No changes in central amino acid levels were observed in the frontal cortex and cerebellum. Similar effects were demonstrated in an earlier study by Kombian (Kombian et al., 1988). It was shown that acute exposure to high dose of sodium bisulphide (twice the LD_{50}) produced an increase of amino acid levels in brainstem, while no significant effects were detected in other brain regions: cerebral cortex, striatum and hippocampus. The increased levels of glutamate in the hippocampal formation observed in the present study could result from a cumulative effect of repeated exposure to hydrogen sulphide since acute treatment with a much higher dose did not have any effect on the levels of glutamate in this brain region. The mechanism responsible for the sulphide-induced increase of glutamate levels will need further investigation. It is well established that there are multiple metabolic compartments or pools of glutamate in the CNS, as well as many potential precursors and metabolic pathways for its biosynthesis (Shank et al., 1983). In the present study the whole tissue levels of glutamate were measured. Since the transmitter pool of glutamate represents only a fraction of the total free glutamate in the CNS, it is impossible to state whether the increased whole tissue levels of this amino acid relate to any alteration in the neurotransmitter pool. However it has also been estimated that

the transmitter pool of glutamate may be as large as 40 to 45% of the total glutamate present in regions of the brain with dense glutamatergic innervation (Fonnum et al., 1981; Young et Abnormally enhanced glutamatergic al., 1974). neurotransmission has been reported to cause excitotoxic cell damage (Greenamyre, 1986), and neuronal death associated with olivopontocerebellar atrophy, Huntington's disease, status epilepticus and hypoxia/ischemia (Greenamyre, 1986). It has suggested that chronic overactivity of also been the hippocampal glutamatergic system may lead to degeneration seen in Alzheimer's disease. Among other important roles, glutamate is involved in long-term potentiation and memory (Headley and Grillner, 1990). The present study may thus provide some support for the involvement of glutamate in alteration in memory following the exposure to hydrogen sulphide.

Whole tissue levels of neurotransmitters measured in this study do not reflect extracellular changes. A microdialysis study of the extracelluar pool of major neurotransmitters involved in the production of hippocampal theta activity measured in different brain regions following the exposure to hydrogen sulphide could have been helpful in understanding the mechanism of action of this toxicant. However, this technique despite increasing popularity is still far from being a routine method and presents several methodological limitations. First, the amount of substances measured only concentration the partially reflect their true in

extracellular space (Nakahara et al., 1991). Second there is tissue damage by the microdialysis probe including inflammatory changes and subsequent gliosis and fibrosis in the area surrounding the probe (Benveniste et al., 1989); in addition tissue diffusion characteristics and local cerebral metabolism as well as blood flow may change (Benveniste and Hüttemeier, 1990). Third, neurotransmitters recovered in the dialysate are sometimes not involved in neurotransmission (Lonnroth et al., 1987).

4.4 Possible Cellular Mechanisms of Hippocampal Theta Activity

The precise cellular mechanisms by which hippocampal theta activity is induced are unknown. Some insight may be gained from studies using the hippocampal slice preparation and a recently proposed computer model of carbachol-driven rhythmic population oscillations in the CA3 region (Traub et al., 1992). In this model 5 Hz oscillations were obtained under the following conditions: (1) excitatory synaptic conductance was within a limited range; (2) there was a IPSPs; (3) the afterblockade of fast and slow hyperpolarization conductance was reduced, but not abolished; (4) the apical dendrites of the pyramidal cells were depolarized. All these actions are consistent with the action acetylcholine and carbachol on hippocampal neurons of (Halliwell, 1990, Ben-Ari et al., 1981). It was also suggested that this activity occurs synchronously among a large

population of pyramidal neurones and is driven by a polysynaptic recurrent circuit involving non-NMDA glutamate receptors (probably at the level of the interneuron), but not $GABA_A$ or $GABA_B$ receptors (MacVicar and Tse, 1989). Heynen and Bilkey (1991), on the other hand, reported that simultaneous blockade of GABA-ergic IPSPs and excitation by glutamate could produce activity similar to that induced by carbachol. Thus, the neural network that generates carbachol-induced rhythmical slow activity appears to involve two major excitatory synapses (cholinergic and glutamatergic) as well as inhibitory GABAergic synapses. In the simplest model that can be proposed for the induction of rhythmical activity in hippocampal slices, the principal cells (pyramidal and granule cells) receive excitatory cholinergic projections and then send excitatory glutamatergic projections to local interneurons which in turn send inhibitory GABAergic connections to the principal cells.

The generation of theta activity in the whole animal appears to be more complex. Two types of theta have been differentiated (see section 1.8.1): type 1, atropine-resistant and type 2 atropine-sensitive. In 1983, Buzsaki proposed a model of generation of hippocampal atropine-sensitive theta activity in a whole animal which was based on feed-forward inhibition from the septum and a direct excitation by the entorhinal input (Buzsaki et al., 1983). In this model it was assumed that pyramidal and granule cells receive almost synchronous dendritic depolarization via perforant path and inhibitory projections from interneurons at their somata. The interplay between the two processes determine whether a given hippocampal cell will be discharged (Buzsaki et al., 1983). It has been suggested that septal neurons may act as a pacemaker for the hippocampal rhythm (Petsche et al., 1962; Stumpf, 1965). However more recent studies (Ott et al., 1977; Rowntree and Bland, 1986) have demonstrated that the hippocampus can generate theta activity in the absence of a rhythmical cholinergic input, however, a nonrhythmical cholinergic input must be present. Thus, it is possible that mechanisms favouring rhythmical activity are present in both the septal nuclei and the hippocampus. Under normal conditions both may contribute to the development of theta activity in the hippocampus.

Type 1 theta activity is thought to be dependent on the serotonergic pathways ascending from the brainstem to the hippocampal formation (Robertson et al., 1991; Vanderwolf, 1988). It was reported these activity is attenuated by treatment with p-chlorophenylalanine or reserpine and restored serotonergic agonists (Vanderwolf et al., 1986). by Serotonergic activation is probably dependent on both 5-HT, and 5-HT, receptors (Watson et al., 1992). It was also suggested that theta activity during type 1 behaviour is produced by joint action of cholinergic and serotonergic inputs to the hippocampal formation (Vanderwolf, 1988). If

either of these inputs is inactivated, the other input is able to produce theta activity. During immobility and automatic behaviour, both inputs are inactive allowing large amplitude irregular activity to occur (Vanderwolf, 1988).

The cellular mechanism by which serotonin induces theta activity is still unknown. It was suggested that serotonin has a dual effect on dentate gyrus granule cells; suppressing spontaneous activity while enhancing excitability to afferent stimulation (Richter-Levin and Segal, 1990). In CA1 cells, the effect of serotonin is even more complex. First, it activates a Ca-dependent K-current which is inhibitory. Second, it suppresses the slow Ca-dependent K-conductance which produces an increase in neuronal discharge in response to depolarizing input. Third, serotonin produces a more slowly developing and long lasting suppression of an intrinsic voltage-dependent Kconductance, leading to neuronal depolarization (Colino and Halliwell, 1987). It was suggested that the effects of serotonin may in part be mediated via an interaction with glutamate (Beck, 1992). For example, it has been suggested that serotonin enhances glutamatergic potentials in the neocortex (Reynolds et al, 1988). It was also suggested that release of serotonin in the hippocampus could facilitate rhythmical excitatory glutamatergic perforant path input to the hippocampus and dentate gyrus (Vanderwolf, 1988).

4.5 Possible Mechanisms and Site of Action of H_2S on hippocampal Theta Activity.

Because the cellular mechanisms of theta generation are still not clear, and there are a limited number of studies on the electrophysiological effects of hydrogen sulphide, it is difficult to precisely define site and mechanism of action of this toxicant. Exposure to hydrogen sulphide appeared to affect both types of theta activity: type 1, atropine resistant and type 2, atropine sensitive theta in both CA1 and dentate gyrus regions. Both the power of hippocampal theta activity in the frequencies 4 - 12 Hz as well as noise levels (frequencies between 20-25 Hz) were increased, whereas the signal to noise ratio remained unaltered. The percentage of the total power of hippocampal theta activity in the frequency window 4 - 12 Hz remained statistically unchanged during exposure to hydrogen sulphide.

It was reported that blockade of $GABA_A$ mediated fast inhibition in hippocampal slices produced an increase in amplitude of synchronized activity and a reduction in frequency (Schneiderman, 1986). Since no effects on frequency of hippocampal activity were observed in the present study, it may be suggested that hydrogen sulphide acts via mechanisms other than blockade of $GABA_A$ mediated inhibition. In fact, in the study by Baldelli it was demonstrated that sodium bisulphide (volatile salt of hydrogen sulphide) has an inhibitory effect on hippocampal neurons. These effects were suggested to be due to the opening of a K channel and activation of Na⁺/K⁺ ATPase (Baldelli et al., 1990). However, these observations were based on very high doses of sulphide (80-200 μ M; 107-267% of LD₅₀), whereas in the present study the effects of low doses of hydrogen sulphide were examined.

Based on previous studies (Vanderwolf et al., 1986; Robertson et al., 1992), it could be hypothesised that sulphide-induced increase in amplitude of type 1 hippocampal theta activity may be related to increased serotonergic transmission. This hypothesis, however, presents several limitations. First, it is not supported by the neurochemical data; in fact, serotonin levels in the hippocampal formation were found to be significantly depressed. It could be argued, however, that the whole tissue content of serotonin measured in this study does not necessary reflect the "pool" available for neurotransmission. Second, this hypothesis would not provide an explanation for the sulphide-induced alteration of type 2 theta activity, which is cholinergically mediated.

The study by Sainsbury (Sainsbury and Partlo, 1991) demonstrated that norepinephrine may possess a neuromodulatory role on hippocampal theta activity. In freely moving rats, the alpha₂ agonist detomidine produced an almost continuous type 2 (immobility) theta and attenuation of theta during movement. The present study showed that hydrogen sulphide produced an increase in power of detomidine-induced type 2 theta activity. Thus the effects of the alpha₂-agonist, detomidine, and of

hydrogen sulphide on theta activity appear to be additive. The mechanism involved in the modulation of detomidine-induced theta activity will require further investigation. It was suggested that detomidine releases type 2 theta activity at the median raphe nucleus (MRN) level by acting on alpha₂receptors on serotonergic neurons which in turn removes the inhibitory effect of serotonin on the cholinergic system (Sainsbury and Partlo, 1993). Norepinephrine levels in the septal nuclei were not examined in the present study, however, increased levels of this neurotransmitter were found in two other brain regions (frontal cortex and cerebellum, but not in the hippocampus). Thus it is possible that increased levels of norepinephrine in the medial septum may add to the effects of detomidine in releasing type 2 theta activity.

It was demonstrated previously in hippocampal slice preparations that blockade of excitatory glutamatergic synaptic transmission (non-NMDA) leads to rhythmic activity at the same frequency but reduced amplitude (MacVicar and Tse, 1986). It can be hypothesised that the increased levels of glutamate in the hippocampus following exposure to hydrogen sulphide may, in part, account for the effects of this toxicant on hippocampal theta activity.

It is well established that cholinergic transmission is necessary for the induction of type 2 theta activity (Kramis et al., 1975). It may also be involved in the generation of type 1 theta activity (Vanderwolf, 1988). Since both types of

theta appear to be affected by the exposure to hydrogen sulphide it is possible that alteration of a neurotransmitter pool of acetylcholine may be involved in H_2S -induced effects on hippocampal theta activity.

It was noted that exposure to 100 ppm hydrogen sulphide produced no significant effects on EEG activity recorded from the frontal cortex. One of the possible explanations for different sensitivity of these two brain regions to hydrogen sulphide exposure could be that the detoxification processes in frontal cortex are more efficient in removing H_2S , possibly through its oxidation to sulphate (Beauchamp et al., 1984; Curtis et al., 1972). Alternatively neurochemical data revealed that the exposure to the same concentration of hydrogen sulphide significantly altered monoamine and amino acid levels in both hippocampus and frontal cortex regions. The pattern of changes, however, was different in these two brain regions. For example glutamate was significantly increased only in hippocampus, whereas in frontal cortex norepinephrine and serotonin levels were elevated. These data suggest that hydrogen sulphide may exert its toxic effects upon these two brain regions via different mechanisms, although selective accumulation of this toxicant by different brain regions may also be involved (Warenycia et al., 1989).

The two major inputs to hippocampal formation arise from septum and entorhinal cortex (Lopes da Silva, 1990) and both of these two brain regions were shown to be involved in the

production of hippocampal theta activity. It was demonstrated that large lesions of the medial septum eliminated theta production (Rawlins et al., 1979; Sainsbury and Bland, 1981) in both the CA1 and dentate gyrus regions and both types of theta were equally affected. It was also suggested that the entorhinal cortex is an integral part of both systems responsible for the production of type 1 and type 2 theta activity (Montoya and Sainsbury, 1984). This observation was based on the study of bilateral lesions of the entorhinal cortex which resulted in a reduction of theta amplitude. In addition the lesions resulted in disruption of the correlation of type 1 theta activity with voluntary movements as well as of type 2 theta with sensory stimulation (Montoya and Sainsbury, 1984). Thus it is possible that inputs coming from the outside of the hippocampal formation, medial septum and/or entorhinal cortex, in particular, may be relevant to the effects on hippocampal theta activity observed following hydrogen sulphide exposure. The involvement of the entorhinal cortex in this process is less likely since the exposure to hydrogen sulphide did not change the correlation between the presence of type 1 theta and voluntary movements. However previous experiments were based on bilateral lesions of entorhinal cortex and the present study may involve only very subtle alteration in neurochemistry and/or electrophysiology of this structure.

4.6 Involvement of Trace Metals

One of the peculiar features of the hippocampus is a high concentration of trace metals, predominantly zinc, confined to the terminal fields of the axons of mossy fibre system (McLardy, 1960); Haug, 1967). Zinc occurs primarily within vesicles and it has been postulated that it may act as an enzyme constituent (Vallee and Galdes, 1984), serve as cofactor (Crawford and Connor, 1975) or intracellular messenger substance (Assaf and Chung, 1984). It has been demonstrated that zinc has profound modulatory effects upon nerve cells. For example, it can modulate the binding affinities of enkephalin (Stengaard-Peterson, et al., 1991), GABA receptors (Westbrook and Mayer, 1987) or alter the activity of ionic pumps and channels (Ebadi and Hama, 1986; Frederickson, 1989). It was also reported that millimolar concentration of Zn⁺⁺ interfered directly with the binding of L-glutamate to NMDA receptors, acting as a potent noncompetitive antagonist of NMDA receptors on cultured hippocampal neurons (Westbrook and Mayer, 1987). Exposure to hydrogen sulphide may cause a precipitation of zinc as the sulphide salt resulting in depletion of the metal from the mossy fibres and thus produce alteration of neuronal function. It has been demonstrated that deficiency alters neuronal function of chronic zinc hippocampal mossy fibres in adult rats (Hesse, 1979). It is well established that activation of NMDA glutamate receptors is required for development of long-term potentiation, a model for learning and memory (Collingridge, 1985). Blockade of the NMDA receptors reversibly impairs spatial discrimination learning and long-term potentiation in vivo (Morris et al., 1987). Thus it might be expected that a blockade of NMDA receptors with zinc sulphide may result in an increased glutamatergic transmitter pool, and associated with memory dysfunction. It is also possible that increased levels of glutamate could be responsible for the increase in amplitude of theta activity following hydrogen sulphide exposure.

4.7 Hippocampal Theta Activity as an Electrophysiological Parameter for the Study of Neurotoxic Agents

Hippocampal theta activity proved to be a useful parameter for the study of a neurotoxic agent for several reasons. (1) This activity was found to be very sensitive to exposure to hydrogen sulphide. The effects on total power of theta activity were observed at concentrations as low as 50 ppm. This concentration correlates to about 1/8 of the LD_{50} dose reported for rat. In the *in vitro* experiments on hippocampal slices the effects of sulphide treatment could be seen at doses corresponding to the LD_{50} (Reiffenstein, 1989). In humans, 50 ppm of hydrogen sulphide produces eye irritation in 30 minutes (Milby, 1962). Following repeated exposure, neurological symptoms such as mental depression, irritability, poor memory and fatigue can occur (Beauchamp et al., 1984; Arnold et al., 1985). (2) The use of a whole animal preparation allows for the investigation of the effects of repeated and chronic exposure. It was demonstrated that repeated exposure to hydrogen sulphide results in a cumulative increase of the total power of hippocampal theta activity. (3) This model preserves the major site of entry (lung) for distribution, well its as as hydrogen sulphide biotransformation and elimination. Another advantage of this model is the preservation of the intact blood brain barrier that is a very important factor in studying the effects of inhalation neurotoxicants. It can be proposed that hippocampal theta activity in the freely moving rat may be useful as a valuable parameter to investigate the neurotoxic effects of hydrogen sulphide as well as other toxicants.

4.8 General Conclusions

The hippocampal formation is believed to be involved in emotion (Papez, 1937), memory (Scoville and Milner, 1957; Butters and Cermak, 1975) and spatial-cognitive abilities (O'Keefe and Nadel, 1978). There has also been a considerable amount of speculation about the role of hippocampal theta activity in memory (Landfield 1976; Vertes, 1986). For example, experiments with hippocampal slices showed that stimulation of the Schaffer-commissural projections to CA1 field with short bursts were optimal for producing long-term potentiation when they were applied at frequencies of theta (4-12 Hz) (Larson et al., 1986). Any alteration in the neurochemistry or electrophysiology of this structure may then affect higher neurological processes in which it is involved. This study demonstrated that exposure to low levels of the neurochemistry and altered sulphide hydrogen electrophysiology of the hippocampal formation. It was also shown that exposure to hydrogen sulphide produces an increase in total power of hippocampal theta activity in a dose dependent manner. Multiple exposures produced a cumulative effect on hippocampal theta that required 2-3 weeks for complete recovery. It was also demonstrated that exposure to 100 ppm of hydrogen sulphide altered monoamine and amino acid levels in hippocampus, frontal cortex and cerebellum. It is neurochemical and observed that the suggested electrophysiological effects may be relevant to neurological symptoms described for humans following hydrogen sulphide intoxication.

REFERENCES

Amaral, D.G. 1978. A Golgi study of the cell types in the hilar region of the hippocampus in the rat. J. Comp. Neurol. 182: 851-914.

Amaral, D.G. and Witter, M.P. 1989. The three-dimensional organization of the hippocampal formation: a review of anatomical data. Neuroscience. 31: 571-591.

Andersen, P., Bliss, T.V.P. and Skrede, K.K. 1971. Lamellar organization of hippocampal excitatory pathways. Exp. Brain Res. 13: 222-238.

Arnett, C.D. Fowler, J.S., MacGregor. R.R., Schlyer, D.J. Wolf, A.P. Langstrom, B. and Halldin, C. Turnover of brain monoamine oxidase in vivo by positron emission tomography using $L-[^{11}C]$ deprenyl. J. Neurochem. 49: 522-527.

Assaf, S.Y. and Chung, J.D. 1984. Release of endogenous Zn⁺⁺ from brain tissue during activity. Nature, 308: 734-736.

Baldelli, R.J., Reiffenstein, R.J. Colmers, W.F. 1989. Hydrogen sulfide inhibits rat hippocampal CA1 pyramidal cells and synaptic potentials in vitro: mechanism of toxicity? Soc. Neuorsci. Abstr. 15: 1348 (Abstr.)

Baldelli, R.J., Reiffenstein, R.J., Colmers, W.F. 1990. Hydrogen sulfide increases potassium conductance in CA1 pyramidal cell in rat hippocampus. Proc. West. Pharmacol. Soc. 33: 272 (Abstr.)

Bartholomew, T.C., Powell, G.M. Dodgson, K.S. and Curtis, C.G. 1980. Oxidation of sodium sulphide by rat liver, lungs and kidney. Biochem. Pharmacol. 29: 2431.

Beasley, R.W.R. 1963. The eye and hydrogen sulphide. Br. J. Ind. Med. 20: 32.

Beauchamp, R.O.J., Bus, J.S., Popp, J.A., Boreiko, C.J. and Andjelkovich, D.A. 1984. A critical review of the literature on hydrogen sulfide toxicity. CRC Crit. Rev. Toxicol. 13: 25-97.

Beck, S.H. 1992. 5-hydroxytryptamine increases excitability of CA1 hippocampal pyramidal cells. Synapse, 10: 334-340.

Beck, J.F., Donini, J.C. and Maneckjee, A. 1983. The influence of sulfide and cyanide on axonal function. Toxicology, 26: 37-45.

Ben-Ari, Y., Krnjevic, K., Reinhardt, W. and Ropert, N. 1981. Intracellular observations of the disinhibitory action of acetylcholine in the hippocampus. Neuroscience. 6: 2475-2484. Bendat, J.S. and Piersol, A.G. 1966. Measurement and analysis of random data. New York, Willey, pp. 258-288.

Benveniste, H. 1989. Brain microdialysis. J. Neurochem. 52(6): 1667-1679.

Benveniste, H. and Hüttemeier, P.C. 1990. Microdialysis theory and application. Prog. Neurobiol. 35(3): 195-215. Blackstad, T.W., Brink, K., Hem, J. and Jeune, B. 1970. Distribution of hippocampal mossy fibers in the rat. An experimental study with silver impregnation methods. J. Comp. Neurol. 138: 433-450.

Bland, B.H. 1986. The physiology and pharmacology of

hippocampal formation theta rhythms. Prog. Neurobiol. 26 (1): 1-54.

Bland, B.H., Andersen, P. and Ganes T. 1975. Two generators of hippocampal theta activity in rabbits. Brain Res. 94, 199-218. **Bland**, B.H., Bland, S.K., and Rowntree, C.I. 1984. An assessment of medial septal input to hippocampal theta cells: effects on firing patterns an behavioral correlates. Can. Fed. Biol. Sci. 27: 76.

Bland, B.H. and Colom, L.V. 1988. Responses of phasic and tonic hippocampal theta-on cells to cholinergics: Differential effects of muscarinic and nicotinic activation. Brain Res. 440: 167-171.

Bland, B.H. and Colom, L.V. 1989. Preliminary observations on the physiology and pharmacology of hippocampal theta-off cells. Brain Res. 505: 333-336.

Boss, B.D., Turlejski, K., Stanfield, B.B. and Cowan, W.M. 1987. On the numbers of neurons in the fields CA1 and CA3 of the hippocampus in Sprague-Dawley and Wistar rats. Brain Res. 406: 280-287.

Brown, K.E. 1969. Some toxicological problems in a rubber industry. Med. J. Aust. 1: 534-538.

Burnett, W.W., King, E.G., Grace, M. and Hall, W.F. 1977. Hydrogen sulphide poisoning: a review of five years experience. Can. Med. Assoc. J. 117: 1277-1280.

Butters, N. and Cermak, L. 1975. Some analyses of amnesic syndromes in brain-damaged patients. In: The hippocampus, Vol

Neurophysiology and behavior. Isaacson, R.L. and Pribram,
K.H. (eds) Plenum press, New York, pp. 377-407.

Buzsaki, G., Leung, L.W.S. and Vanderwolf, H. 1983. Cellular bases of hippocampal EEG in the behaving rat. Brain Res. Rev. 6: 139-171.

Cajal, S.R.Y. 1955. Histologie du systeme nerveux de l'homme et des vertebrates, tome II (1911), pp. 722-729. Consejo superior de investigaciones científicos instituto Ramon y Cajal, Madrid.

Chandler, J.P., and Crutcher, K.A. 1983. The septohippocampal projection in the rat: an electron microscopic horseradish peroxidase study. Neuroscience 10: 685-696.

Claiborne, B.D., Amaral, D.G. and Cowan, W.M. 1987. A light and electron microscopic analysis of the mossy fibers of the rat dentate gyrus. J. Comp. Neurol. 246: 435-458.

Colino, A. and Halliwell, J.V. 1987. Differential modulation of three separate K-conductances in hippocampal CA1 neurons by serotonin. Nature, 328: 73-77.

Colom, L.V. and Bland, B.H. 1987. State-dependent spike train dynamics of hippocampal formation neurons: evidence for thetaon and theta-off cells. Brain. Res. 422: 277-286.

Cooper, R.C., Jenkins, D. and Young, L. 1976. Aquatic microbiology laboratory manual. Texas, University of Texas. Cooper, R., Osselton, J.W., Shaw, J.C. 1980. EEG signal analysis. In: EEG technology. Butterworth and Co. Ltd., London, England, pp. 84. **Corte**, L.D. and Tipton, K.F. 1980. The turnover of the A- and B-forms of monoamine oxidase in rat liver. Biochem. Pharmac. 29: 891-895.

Crawford, I.L. and Connor, J.D. 1975. Zinc and hippocampal function. J. Orthomol. Psychiatry, 4: 39-52.

Curtis, C.G., Bartholomew, T.C., Rose, F.A. and Dodgson, K.S. 1972. Detoxication of sodium 35-S-sulphide in the rat. Biochem. Pharmacol. 21: 2313.

Dales, R.E., Spitzer, W.O., Suissa, S., Schechter, M.T., Tousignant, P., Steinmetz, N. 1989. Respiratory health of a population living downwind from natural gas refineries. Am. Rev. Respir. Dis. 139: 595-600.

Der-Garabedian, M. 1945. The sulfide oxidase of the higher vertebrates. Precipitation by alcohol. Compt. Rend. Soc. Biol. 139: 310.

Der-Garabedian, M. 1945. The sulfide oxidase of higher vertebrates. Compt. Rend. 220: 373.

Di Lauro, A., Schmidt, R.W. and Meek, J.L. 1981. Is aspartic acid the neurotransmitter of the perforant path? Brain Res. 207: 476-480.

Douglas, C.A. and Doyle, G.G. 1991. Toxic responses of the nervous system, In: Casarett and Doull's Toxicology: The basic science of poisons. 4th ed. Ed. Amdur, M.O., Doull, J. and Klaassen, C.D., Pergamon Press, New York, pp. 407-429. Dudar, J.D., Whishaw, I.Q., Szerb, J.C. 1979. Release of acetylcholine from the hippocampus of freely moving rats during sensory stimulation and running. Neuropharmacology 18: 673-678.

Dumermuth, G. and Molinari, L. 1987. Spectral analysis of the EEG. Some fundamentals revisited and some open problems. Neuropsychobiology. 17: 85-99.

Dziewiatkowski, D.D. 1945. Fate of ingested sulfide sulfur labelled with radioactive sulfur in the rat. J. Biol Chem., 161: 723.

Ebadi, M. and Hama, Y. 1986. Zinc-binding proteins in the brain. In: R. Schwarcz and Y. Ben-Ari (Eds.), Excitatory Amino Acids and Epilepsy, Plenum, New York, pp. 557-570.

Egashira, T. and Yamanaka, Y. 1981. Further studies on the synthesis of A-form of MAO. Jap. J. Pharmacol. 31: 763-770. Elkins, H.B. 1950. Hydrogen sulfide. In: The Chemistry of Industrial Toxicology, John Wiley and Sons, New York. pp. 95 and 232.

Findeiss, J.C., Kien, G.A. Huse, K.O. and Linde, H.W. 1969. Power spectral density of the electroencephalogram during halothane and cyclopropane anesthesia in man. Anesthesia and Analgesia Current Res. 48(6): 1019-1023.

Fox, D.A., Lowndes, H.E. and Bierkamper, G.G. 1982. Electrophysiologal techniques in neurotoxicology. In: Nervous System Toxicology. C.L. Mitchell, ed. Raven Press, New York. pp. 299-336.

Fox, S.E., Wolfson, S. and Ranck, J.B. 1980. Investigating the mechanisms of hippocampal theta rhythms: approaches and
progress. In: Neurobiology of the hippocampus, pp. 303-319. Ed. W. Seifert Academic Press, New York.74

Frederickson, C.J. 1989. Neurobiology of zinc and zinccontaining neurons. Int. Rev. Neurobiol., 31: 145-238.

Freund, T.F. and Antal, M. 1988. GABA-containing neurons in the septum control inhibitory interneurons in the hippocampus. Nature, 336: 170-173.

Frotscher, M. and Leranth, C. 1985. Cholinergic innervation of the rat hippocampus as revealed by choline-acetyltransferase immunocytochemistry: a combination light and electronmicroscopic study. J. Comp. Neurol. 239: 237-246.

Frotscher, M., Nitsch, R. and Leranth, C. Cholinergic innervation of identified neurons in the hippocampus: electron microscopic double labelling studies. In: Chan-Palay, V., Kohler, C. Liss, A.R. eds. The hippocampus - New Vistas, New York, pp. 85-96.

Fujito, Y. and Sato, T. 1964. Intracellular records from hippocampal pyramidal cells in rabbit during theta rhythm activity. J. Neurophysiol. 27: 1011-1025.

Gaitonde, U.B. and Sellar, R.J. 1987. Long term exposure to hydrogen sulphide producing subacute encephalopathy in a child. Br. Med. J. 294: 614.

Gaztelu, J.M. and Buno, W. 1982. Septo-hippocampal relationships during EEG theta rhythms. Electroenceph. Clin. Neurophysiol. 54: 375-387.

Glass, D.C. 1990. An assessment of the exposure of water

reclamation workers to hydrogen sulphide. Ann. Occup. Hyg. 34: 509-519.

Goodin, P.S., Starr, A., Clippendale, T. et al. 1983. Sequential changes in the P-300 component of the auditory evoked potential in confusional states and dementing illnesses. Neurology 33: 1215-1218.

Goyer, N. 1990. Evaluation of occupational exposure to sulfur compounds in paper pulp kraft mills. Am. Ind. Hyg. Assoc. J. 51(7): 390-394.

Grastyan, E., Lissak, K, Madarasz, I. and Donhoffer, H. 1959. Hippocampal electrical activity during the development of conditioned reflexes. Electroenceph. Clin. Neurophysiol., 11: 409-430.

Green, F.H.Y., Schurch, S., De Sanctis, G.T., Wallace, J.A., Cheng, S. and Prior, M. 1991. Effects of hydrogen sulfide exposure on surface properties of lung surfactant. J. Appl. Physiol. 70(5): 1943-1949.

Green, J.D. and Arduini, A. 1954. Hippocampal electrical activity in arousal. J. Neurophysiol. 17: 533-577.

Green, K.F. and Rawlins, J.N.P. 1979. Hippocampal theta in rats under urethane: generators and phase relations. Electroencephlogr. Clin. Neurophysiol. 47: 420-429.

Greenamyre, J.T. 1986. The role of glutamate in neurotransmission and in neurological disorders. Arch. Neurol. 43: 1058 -1063.

Griffith, W.H. and Matthews, R.T. 1986. Electrophysiology of

AChE-positive neurons in basal forebrain slices. Neurosci. Lett. 71: 169-171.

Halliwell, J.V. 1990. Physiological mechanisms of cholinergic action in the hippocampus. Prog. Brain Res. 84: 255-272 Hannah, R.S., Hayden, L.J, Roth, S.H. 1989. Hydrogen sulfide exposure alters the amino acid content in developing rat CNS. Neurosci. Lett. 99: 323-327.

Haug, F. 1967. Electron microscopical localization of the zinc in hippocampal mossy fibre synapses by a modified sulfide silver procedure. Histochemie, 8: 355-368.

Headley, P.M. and Grillner, S. 1990. Excitatory amino acids and synaptic transmission: the evidence for a physiological function. Trends Pharmacol. Sci. 11: 205-211.

Hesse, G.W. 1979. Chronic zinc deficiency alters neuronal function of hippocampal mossy fibers. Science, 205: 1005-1007. Heynen, A.J. and Bilkey, D.K. 1991. Induction of RSA-like oscillations in both the in vitro and in vivo hippocampus. Neuroreport 2: 401-404.

Heynen, A.J. and Sainsbury, R.S. 1991. Alpha₂-noradrenergic modulation of hippocampal theta activity. Brain Res. Bull. 26: 29-36.

Hinrichs, H. 1987. EEG data acquisition. Neuropsychobiology. 17: 77-84.

Hjorth-Simonsen, A. and Jeune, B. 1972. Origin and termination of the hippocampal perforant path in the rat studied by silver impregnation. J. Comp. Neurol. 144: 215-231.

Hulbert, W.C., Prior, M., Pieroni, P. 1989. Effect of 1, 10 and 100 ppm H₂S on baseline airway function and bronchial reactivity in Fischer F-344 rats. FASEB J. 3:A1190 (Abstr.). Isaacson, R.L. 1982. The limbic system. 2nd ed., New York, Plenum.

Jung, R. and Kornmuller, A. 1938. Eine methodik der ableitung lokalisierter potential schwankingen aus subcorticalen hirnyebieten. Arch. Psychiat. Neurenkr. 109: 1-30.

Khan, A.A., Schuler, M.M., Prior, M.G., Yong, S., Coppock, R.W., Florence, L.Z. and Lillie, L.E. 1990. Effects of hydrogen sulfide exposure on lung mitochondrial respiratory chain enzymes in rats. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 103: 482-490. Kombian, S.B., Warenycia, M.W., Mele, F.G., Reiffenstein, R.J. 1988. Effects of acute intoxication with hydrogen sulfide on central amino acid transmitter systems. Neurotoxicology. 9: 587-596.

Kombian, S.B., Reiffenstein, R.J., Colmers, W.F. 1993. The actions of hydrogen sulfide on dorsal raphe serotonergic neurons in vitro. J. Neurophysiology 70(1): 81-96.

Konopacki, J. MacIver, M.B., Bland, B.H. and Roth, S.H. 1987. Theta in hippocampal slices: relation to synaptic responses of dentate neurons. Brain Res. Bull. 18: 25-27.

Konopacki, J., MacIver, M.B., Bland, B.H. and Roth, S.H. 1988. Carbachol-induced EEG 'theta' activity in hippocampal brain slices. Brain Res. 405: 196-198.

Kramis, R.C., Vanderwolf, C.H. and Bland, B.H. 1975. Two types

of hippocampal rhythmical slow activity in both the rabbit and the rat: relations to behavior and effects of atropine, diethyl ether, urethane, and pentobarbital. Exp. Neurol. 49: 58-85.

Krnjevic, K., Xu, Y.Z. 1990. Mechanisms underlying anoxic hyperpolarization of hippocampal neurons. Can. J. Physiol. Pharmacol. 67: 1609-1613.

Landfield, P.W. 1976. Synchronous EEG rhythms: their nature and their possible functions in memory. In W.H. Gipsen (Ed.) Molecular and Functional Neurobiology, Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp. 389-424.

Larson, J. Wong, D. and Lynch, G. 1986. Patterned stimulation at the theta frequency is optimal for the induction of hippocampal long-term potentiation. Brain Res. 368: 347-350. Leblond, J., Krnjevic, K. 1989. Hypoxic changes in hippocampal neurons. J. Neurophysiol. 62: 1-14.

Leung, L.S. 1984. Pharmacology of theta phase shift in the hippocampal CA1 region in freely moving rats. Electroenceph. Clin. Neurophysiol. 60: 457-466.

Leung, L.S. and Yim, C.Y. 1986. Intracellular records of theta rhythm in hippocampal CA1 cells of the rat. Brain Res. 367(1-2): 323-327.

Lonnroth, P., Jansson, P.A. and Smith, U. 1987. Microdialysis method allowing characterization of intracellular water space in humans. Am. J. Physiol. 253: E228-231.

Lopes Da Silva, F. 1987. EEG analysis: theory and practice.

In: Electroencephalography: basic principles, clinical applications and related fields. Niedermeyer, E., Lopes da Sliva, F. Ed. Mitchell C.W. Urban & Schwrzenberg, Inc.; Baltimore-Munich. pp. 871-899.

Lopes Da Silva, F.H., Witter, M.P., Boeijinga, P.H. and Lohman, A.H.M. 1990. Anatomic organization and physiology of the limbic cortex. Physiol. Rev. 70: 453-511.

Lopez, A., Prior, M., Yong, S., Lillie, L. 1988. Nasal lesions in rats exposed to hydrogen sulfide for four hours. Am. J. Vet. Res. 49(7): 1107-1111.

Lorente de No, R. 1934. Studies o the structure of the cerebral cortex. II. Continuation of the study of the ammonic system. J. Psychol. Neurol. 46: 113-177.

Lund, O.W. and Wieland, H. 1966. Pathological findings in experimental hydrogen sulfide poisoning (H_2S) - a study on rhesus monkeys. Int. Arch. Gewerbepathol. Gewerbehyg. 22: 46-54.

MacVicar, B.A. and Tse, F.W.Y. 1989. Local neuronal circuitry underlying cholinergic rhythmic slow activity in CA3 area of rat hippocampal slices. J. Physiol. 417: 197-212.

McLardy, T. 1960. Neurosyncytial aspects of the hippocampal mossy fibre system. Confin. Neurol. 20: 1-17.

Mefford, I.N. 1981. Application of high performance liquid chromatography with electrochemical detection to neurochemical analysis: measurement of catecholamines, serotonin and metabolites in rat brain. J. Neurosci. Met. 3: 207-224. Michal, F.V. 1950. Eye lesions caused by hydrogen sulfide. Cesk. Oftamol. 6: 5.

Milby, T.H. 1962. Hydrogen sulfide intoxication. J. Occup. Med. 4(8): 431-437.

Monomaur, P. and Thomson, M.A. 1983. Topographic organization of septal cells innervating the dorsal hippocampal formation of the rat: special reference to both the CA1 and dentate theta generators. Exp. Neurol. 82: 366-378.

Montoya, C.P. and Sainsbury, R.S. 1985. The effects of entorhinal lesions on type 1 and type 2 theta. Physiol. Beh., 35: 121-126.

Munoz, M.D., Nunez, A., Garcia-Ausst, E. 1990. In vitro intracellular analysis of rat dentate granule cells. Brain Res. 509: 91-98.

Nakahara, D., Ozaki, N. and Nagatsu, T. 1991. Methodological considerations in microdialysis. Yakubutsu-Seishin-Kodo, 11(1): 1-16.

National Research Council, USA. 1979. Subcommittee on hydrogen sulfide. Hydrogen sulfide. Baltimore University Park Press. Nauta, W.J.H. and Feirtag, M. 1986. Fundamental neuroanatomy. W.H. Freeman and Company, New York, pp. 275-277.

Nicholls, P. 1975. The effects of sulphide on cytochrome aa3. Isosteric and allosteric shifts of the reduced a-peak. Biochim. Biophys. Acta, 396: 24-35.

Nicholls, P., Peterson, L.C., Miller, M. and Hansen, F.B. 1976. Ligand-induced spectral changes in cytochrome c oxidase and their possible significance. Biochim. Biophys. Acta, 449: 188-196.

NIOSH (National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health). 1977. Criteria for recommendation standard... occupational exposure to hydrogen sulphide. Cincinnati, Ohio: National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, DHEW publication (NIOSH) 77-158.

Nunez, A., Garcia-Austt, E. and Buno, W. 1987. Intracellular theta rhythm generation in identified hippocampal pyramids. Brain Res. 416: 289-300.

O'Keefe, J. and Nadel, L. 1978. The hippocampus as cognitive map. Clarendon press, Oxford

Ott, T., Malisch, R. and Krug, M. 1977. Pharmacological analysis of the hippocampal theta rhythm. Acta Neurobiol. Exp. 36: 720.

Papez, J.W. 1937. A proposed mechanism of emotion. Arch. Neurol. Psychiat. 38: 725-43.

Peterson, L.C. 1977. The effects of inhibitors on the oxygen kinetics of cytochrome c oxidase. Biochim. Biophys. Acta, 460(2): 299.

Petsche, H. and Stumpf, C. 1960. Topographic and toposcopic study of origin and spread of the regular synchronized arousal pattern in the rabbit. Electroencephal. Clin. Neurophysiol. 12: 589-600.

Petsche, H., Stumpf, C. and Gogolak, G. 1962. The significance of the rabbits' septum as a relay station between midbrain and

the hippocampus. In: The control of hippocampus arousal activity by septum cells. Electroenceph. Clin. Neurophysiol. 14: 202-211.

Ramazzini, B. 1713. Diseases of workers. The latin text of 1713 revised with translation and notesby W.C. Wright. University of Chicago Press, Chicago, 1940.

Rawlins, J.N.P., Feldon, J. and Gray, J.A. 1979. Septohippocampal connections and the hippocampal theta rhythm. Exp. Brain Res. 37: 49-63.

Reiffenstein, R.J. 1989. Neurochemical and neurophysiological effects of high dose of hydrogen sulphide. In: Proceedings of International Conference on Hydrogen Sulphide Toxicity. Prior, M.G., Roth, S.H. Green, F.H.Y., Hulbert, W.C., Reiffenstein, R. (eds).

Reiffenstein, R.J., Hulbert, W.C. and Roth, S.H. 1992. Toxicology of hydrogen sulfide. Ann. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol. 32: 109-134.

Reynolds, J.N., Baskys, A., Carlen, P.L. 1988. The effects of serotonin on N-methyl-D-aspartate and synaptically evoked depolarizations in rat neocortical neurons. Brain Res. 456: 286-292.

Richter-Lewin, G and Segal, M. 1990. Effects of serotonin releasers on dentate granule cell excitability in the rat. Exp. Brain Res. 82: 199-207.

Robertson, B., Baker, G.B. and Vanderwolf, C.H. 1991. The effects of serotonergic stimulation on hippocampal and

neocortical slow waves and behavior. Brain Res. 555: 265-275. **Robinson**, T.E. and Green, D.G. 1980. Effects of hemicholinum-3 and choline on hippocampal electrical activity during immobility vs. movement. Electroenceph. Clin. Neurophysiol. 50: 314-323.

Rogers, R.E., Ferrin, J. 1981. Effect of hydrogen sulfide on bacterial inactivation in the rat lung. Arch. Environ. Health, 36: 261-264.

Roth, S.H., Mathison, H., Hayden, L.J., Hannah, R.S. 1989. The effects of low concentrations of hydrogen sulphide on the discharge activity of an isolated sensory neuron. Proc. Can. Fed. Biol. Soc. 32: 118 (Abstr.)

Rowntree, C.I. and Bland, B.H. 1986. An analysis of cholinoceptive neurons in the hippocampal formation by direct microinfusions. Brain Res. 362: 98-113.

Sainsbury, R.S. and Bland, B.H. 1981. The effects of selective septal lesions on theta production in CA1 and the dentate gyrus of the hippocampus. Physiol. Behav. 26: 1097-1101.

Sainsbury, R.S. and Partlo, L.A. 1991. The effects of alpha₂ agonists and antagonists on hippocampal theta activity in the freely moving rat. Brain Res. Bull. 26: 37-42.

Sainsbury, R.S. and Partlo, L.A. 1993. Alpha₂ modulation of type 1 and type 2 hippocampal theta in the freely moving rat. Brain Res. 31: 437-442.

Saul, L.J. and Davis, H. 1933. Action currents in the central nervous system. Arch. Neurol. Psychiat. Chic. 29: 255-259.

Savolainen, H., Tenhunen, R., Elovaare, E. and Tossavainen, A. 1980. Cumulative biochemical effects of repeated clinical hydrogen sulfide intoxication in mouse brain. Int. Arch. Occup. Environ. Health, 46: 87-92.

Schanley, B.C., Percy, V.A. Neethiling, A.C. 1977. Pathogenesis of neural manifestations in acute porphyria, S. Afr. Med. J. 51: 458-460.

Schneiderman, J.H. 1986. Low concentrations of penicillin reveal rhythmic, synchronous synaptic potentials in hippocampal slice. Brain Res. 398: 231-241.

Schwarcz, R., Foster, A.C., French, E.D., Whetsell. W.O. and Kohler, C. 1984, Excitotoxic models for neurodegenerative disorders. Life Sci. 35: 19-32.

schwartz, S.P. and Coleman, P.D. 1981. Neurons of origin of the perforant path. Exp. Neurol. 74: 305-312.

Scoville, W.B. and Milner, B. 1957. Loss of recent memory after bilateral hippocampal lesions. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 20: 11-21.

Simson, R.E. and Simpson, G.R. 1971. Fatal hydrogen sulphide poisoning associated with industrial waste exposure. Med. J. Aust. 1: 331-334.

Sittig, M. 1975. Hydrogen sulfide. In: Environmental Sources and Emissions Handbook, Environmental Technology Handbook No.2. Noyes Data Corporation, Park Ridge, N.J. pp. 66.

skrajny, B., Hannah, R.S. and Roth, S.H. 1992. Low concentrations of hydrogen sulphide alter monoamine levels in

the developing nervous system. Can. J. Physiol. Pharmacol. 70: 1515-1518.

Smith, F.O., and Beck, L.V. 1930. The effect of carbon monoxide and of hydrogen sulphide on nerve irritability. Biol. Bull. 59: 269-274.

Smith, L.H., Kruszyna, H., Smith, R.P. 1977. The effect of methemoglobin on the inhibition of cytochrome c oxidase by cyanide, sulfide and azide. Biochem. Pharmacol. 26: 2247-2250. Smith, R.P. 1989. Hydrogen sulphide: overview, history, theories and unknowns. In: Proceedings of International Conference on Hydrogen Sulphide Toxicity. Ed: Prior, M.G., Roth, S.H., Green, F.H.Y., Hulbert, W.C. and Reiffenstein, R.J.

Smith, R.P. and Gosselin, R.E. 1979. Hydrogen sulfide poisoning. J. Occup. Med. 21: 93-97.

Smythe, J.W., Colom, L.V. and Bland, B.H. 1992. The extrinsic modulation of hippocampal theta depends on the coactivation of cholinergic and GABA-ergic medial septum inputs. Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev. 16: 289-309.

Stengaard-Petersen, K., Fredens, K. and Larsson, L.I. 1981. Enkephalin and zinc in the hippocampal mossy fiber system. Brain Res. 212: 230-233.

Steward, M. and Fox, S.E. 1991. Hippocampal theta activity in monkeys. Brain Res. 538: 59-63.

Swanson, L.W., Wyss, J.M. and Cowan, W.M. 1981. An autoradiographic study of the organization of intrahippocampal

association pathways in the rat. J. Comp. Neurol. 181: 681-716.

Traub, R.D., Miles, R. and Buzsaki, G. 1992. Computer simulation of carbachol-driven rhythmic population oscillations in the CA3 region of the in vitro rat hippocampus. J. Physiol. 451: 653-672.

Tse, F.W.Y. and MacVicar, B.A. 1989. Phosphoinositides and GTP binding proteins involved in muscarinic generation of hippocampal rhythmic slow activity. Neurosci. Lett. 102: 58-63.

Tvedt, B., Skyberg, K., Aaserud, A., Hobbesleand, A. and Mathiesen, T. 1991. Brain damage caused by hydrogen sulfide: a follow-up study of six patients. Am. J. Ind. Med. 20: 91-101.

Tvedt, B.E., Skyberg, K. and Forberg, O. 1991. Delayed neuropsychiatric sequelae after acute hydrogen sulfide poisoning: affection of motor function, memory, vision and hearing. Acta Neurol. Scand. 84: 348-351.

Urone, P. 1976. The primary air pollutants - gaseous: their occurrence, sources, and effects. In: Air Pollution, vol. 1, 3rd ed., Stern, A.C., Ed. Academic Press, New York, pp. 23. Vallee, B.L. and Galdes, A. 1984. The metollobiochemistry of zinc. In A. Meister (Ed), Advances in Enzymology and Related Areas of Molecular Biology, Vol. 56, J. Wiley and Sons, New York, pp 283-430.

Vanderwolf, C.H. 1969. Hippocampal electrical activity and

voluntary movement in rat. Electroencephalogr. Clin. Neurophysiol. 26: 407-418.

Vanderwolf, C.H. 1975. Neocortical and hippocampal activation in relation to behavior: effects of atropine, eserine, phenothiazines and amphetamine. J. Comp. Physiol. Psychol. 88: 306-323.

Vanderwolf, C.H. 1988. Cerebral activity and behavior: control by central cholinergic and serotonergic systems. Int. Rev. Neurobiol., 30: 225-340.

Vanderwolf, C.H. 1992. Hippocampal activity, olfaction, and sniffing: an olfactory input to the dentate gyrus. Brain Res. 593: 1197-208.

Vanderwolf, C.H. and Baker, G.B. 1986. Evidence that serotonin mediates non-cholinergic neocortical low voltage fast activity, non-cholinergic hippocampal rhythmical slow activity and contributes to intelligent behavior. Brain Res. 374: 342-356.

Vertes, R.P., Brainstem modulation of the hippocampus: anatomy, physiology and significance. In R.L. Isaacson and K.H. Pribram (Eds.), The hippocampus, Vol. 3. Plenum. New York, 1986.

Voigt, G.E. and Muller, P. 1955. The histochemical effects of hydrogen sulfide poisoning. Acta Histochem. 1: 223-226.
Warenycia, M.W., Goodwin, L.R., Benishen, C.G., Reiffenstein, R.J., Francom, D.M., Taylor, J.D. and Dieken, F.P. 1989. Hydrogen sulphide poisoning. Demonstration of selective uptake

of sulphide by the brainstem by measurement of brain sulphide levels. Biochem. Pharmacol. 38: 973-981.

Warenycia, M.W., Smith, K.A., Blashko, C.S., Kombian, S.B., Reiffenstein, R.J. 1989. Monoamine oxidase inhibition as a sequel of hydrogen sulfide intoxication: increases in brain catecholamine and 5-hydroxytryptamine . Arch. Toxicol. 63: 131-136.

Warenycia, M.W., Steele, J.A., Karpinski, E. and Reiffenstein, R.J. 1989. Hydrogen sulfide in combination with taurine or cysteic acid reversibly abolishes sodium currents in neuroblastoma cells. Neurotoxicology 10: 191-200.

Wasch, H., Estrin, W.J., Yip, P., Bowler, R. and Cone, J.E. 1989. Prolongation of the P-300 latency associated with hydrogen sulfide exposure. Arch. Neurol. 46: 902-904.

Watson, N.V., Hargreaves, E.L., Penava, D., Eckel, L.A. and Vanderwolf, C.H. 1992. Serotonin-dependent cerebral activation: effects of methiothepin and other serotonergic antagonists. Brain Res. 597: 16-23.

Weisiger, R.A. and Jakoby, W.B. 1980. S-methylation: thiol Smethyltransferase. In: Enzymatic Basis of Detoxification, vol. 2. Jakoby, W.B. Ed., Academic Press, New York, pp.131.

Westbrook, G.L. and Mayer, M.L. 1987. Micromolar concentrations of Zn⁺⁺ antagonize NMDA and GABA responses of hippocampal neurons. Nature, 328: 640-643.

Wever, R., Van Gelder, B.F. and Dervartanian, D.V. 1975. Biochemical and biophysical studies on cytochrome c oxidase. XX. Reaction with sulphide. Biochim. Biophys. Acta, 387: 189-193.

Weyler, W. and Salach, J.I. 1985. Purification and properties of mitochondrial monoamine oxidase type A from human placenta. J. Biol. Chem. 260: 13199-13207.

Weyler, W., Hsu, Y.P.P. and Breakfield, X.O. 1990. Biochemistry and genetics of monoamine oxidase. Pharmac. Ther. 47: 391-417.

White, W.F., Nadler, J.V., Hamberger, A., Cotman, C.W. and Cumminis, J.T. 1977. Glutamate as transmitter of hippocampal perforant path. Nature, Lond. 270: 356-357.

Winson, J. 1974. Patterns of hippocampal theta rhythm in the freely moving rat. Electroenceph. Clin. Neurophysiol. 36. 291-301.

Yang, Z.J. 1991. The toxic effects of hydrogen sulfide exposure on the respiratory system in guinea pigs. Phd thesis. Univ. Alberta, Edmonton, pp. 150.

Yasunobu , K.T. and Tan, A. 1985. Advances in monoamine oxidase enzymology. In: Structure and functions of amine oxidases, Mondovi, B. (ed) CRC Press, Boca Raton, Florida, pp. 209-217.